# INFLUENCE OF PARENTAL HOSTILITY AND SOCIOECONOMIC STRESS ON CHILDREN'S INTERNALIZING SYMPTOM TRAJECTORIES FROM CHILDHOOD TO ADOLESCENCE

by

### LUE WILLIAMS

### A DISSERTATION

Presented to the Department of Counseling Psychology and Human Services and the Division of Graduate Studies of the University of Oregon in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

June 2024

### DISSERTATION APPROVAL PAGE

Student: Lue Williams

Title: Influence of Parental Hostility and Socioeconomic Stress on Children's Internalizing Symptom Trajectories from Childhood to Adolescence

This dissertation has been accepted and approved in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Doctor of Philosophy degree in the Department of Counseling Psychology and Human Services by:

Leslie Leve	Chairperson
David DeGarmo	Core Member
Jennifer Doty	Core Member
Nicholas Allen	Institutional Representative

and

Krista Chronister

Vice Provost for Graduate Studies

Original approval signatures are on file with the University of Oregon Division of Graduate Studies.

Degree awarded June 2024

© 2024 Lue Williams This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs (United States) License.



### DISSERTATION ABSTRACT

### Lue Williams

Doctor of Philosophy

Department of Counseling Psychology and Human Services

June 2024

Title: Influence of Parental Hostility and Socioeconomic Stress on Children's Internalizing Symptom Trajectories from Childhood to Adolescence

Children and adolescents with elevated internalizing symptoms are at increased risk for depression, anxiety, and other psychopathology later in life. Bioecological theory provides a framework for understanding multi-level influences on the development of internalizing symptoms during childhood and adolescence. The present study investigated predictive links between two bioecological factors (parental hostility and socioeconomic stress) and internalizing symptoms from childhood to adolescence. Hostile parenting has been associated with child and adolescent internalizing symptoms and was examined as an interpersonal factor predictive of longitudinal patterns of internalizing symptoms. Socioeconomic status, which includes parental educational attainment and household income, was examined as a structural stress factor. The study used data from two cohorts in the NIH Environmental influences on Child Health Outcomes (ECHO) program: Early Growth and Development Study (EGDS) and Family Life Project (FLP). The EGDS sample (n = 561) included adopted children across the U.S. FLP participants (n = 1,292)comprised a statistically representative stratified prenatal sample from six targeted rural communities in the eastern U.S. The study employed latent class growth mixture modeling (Jung & Wickrama, 2008) and multinomial regression mediation analysis to

iii

test four hypotheses. Analyses identified three distinct heterogenous internalizing symptom classes characterized by relative symptom levels, including low (41%), moderate (39%), and higher (20%). When regressing child sex assigned at birth onto the latent class outcome without controlling for children's externalizing symptoms, females were more likely than males to belong to the higher internalizing symptom class, as compared with the low and moderate classes, as anticipated. However, these results reversed when children's externalizing symptoms were included in the model as a covariate; females were more likely than males to belong to the group characterized by low symptom levels in comparison to the higher symptom group. Findings also indicated that increasing levels of parental hostility and socioeconomic stress each predicted membership in the higher symptom class, as compared with the low and moderate symptom classes. A trending indirect effect suggested that parental hostility partially mediated the predictive effect of socioeconomic stress on membership likelihood in the higher symptom class versus the low symptom class. These results are supported by the extant literature and suggest that 1) attention to co-occurring externalizing symptoms is important to how the development of children's internalizing symptoms is understood and addressed; and 2) intervening on modifiable bioecological stressors may provide important protective influences on children's internalizing symptom trajectories.

iv

### CURRICULUM VITAE

### NAME OF AUTHOR: Lue Williams

### GRADUATE AND UNDERGRADUATE SCHOOLS ATTENDED:

University of Oregon, Eugene, Oregon Teachers College, Columbia University, New York, New York Harvard University, Cambridge, Massachusetts

### **DEGREES AWARDED:**

Doctor of Philosophy, Counseling Psychology, 2024, University of Oregon
Master of Science, Counseling, Family, and Human Services, 2021, University of Oregon
Master of Arts, Psychology in Education, 2017, Columbia University
Bachelor of Arts, Sociology, 1999, Harvard and Radcliffe Colleges

### AREAS OF SPECIAL INTEREST:

Child and Adolescent Depression Bioecological Risk and Resilience Factors Suicide Harm Reduction and Social Support Systemic Inequities

### PROFESSIONAL EXPERIENCE:

- Predoctoral Psychology Intern, James J. Peters Veterans Affairs Medical Center, Bronx, New York, 2023-2024
- Psychology Extern, Eugene Center for Anxiety and Stress, Eugene, Oregon, 2022 -2023
- Counseling Psychology Program Coordinator Graduate Employee, College of Education, University of Oregon, Eugene, Oregon, 2022-2023
- Psychology Extern, Vista Counseling and Consultation, Eugene, Oregon, 2021-2023
- Psychology Assessment Extern, HEDCO Comprehensive Diagnostic Assessment Clinic, University of Oregon, Eugene, Oregon, 2020-2022

- Research Graduate Employee/Diversity Supplement Awardee, Prevention Science Institute, University of Oregon, Eugene, Oregon, 2020-2022
- Child/Family Practicum Intern, Child and Family Center, Eugene, Oregon, 2020-2021
- Adult Practicum Intern, Oregon State University Counseling and Psychological Services, Corvallis, Oregon, 2019-2020
- EGDS Recruiter/Research Assistant Graduate Employee, Prevention Science Institute, University of Oregon, Eugene, Oregon, 2019-2020

### GRANTS, AWARDS, AND HONORS:

Rose Gross Scholarship, University of Oregon, 2021

Thomas W. Vollmer Memorial Fund Scholarship, University of Oregon, 2021

Edwin A. Meserve Scholarship, University of Oregon, 2020

Rose Gross Scholarship, University of Oregon, 2020

Thomas W. Vollmer Memorial Fund Scholarship, University of Oregon, 2020

Josephine M. Cunningham Tervalon Memorial Scholarship Travel Award, American Group Psychotherapy Association, 2020

Joni Paulson Memorial Scholarship, University of Oregon, 2019

Thomas W. Vollmer Memorial Fund Scholarship, University of Oregon, 2019

### PUBLICATIONS:

- Chronister, K.M., Rao, K., Williams, L., Woodlee, K., Linville, D., Woods, C. C. R., Felipe, L., Crowley, C. G., & Vargas, K. (2022). Contextual and cultural factors affecting network members' responses to Filipino survivors of partner abuse. Special Issue: Filipino American Psychology, Asian American Journal of Psychology, 13(1), 83-96. https://doi.org/10.1037/aap0000236
- Chronister, K.M., Rao, K., Williams, L., Woodlee, K., Linville, D., Woods, C. C. R., & Felipe, L. (2021) Family and friend responses to Filipino loved ones experiencing partner abuse. Asian American Journal of Psychology, 12(1), 1-15. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/aap0000213</u>

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I wish to express sincere gratitude to my faculty advisor and dissertation committee chair, Dr. Leslie Leve, for her thoughtful mentorship, guidance, warmth, and fierce dedication to my scholarship and well-being. I extend this gratitude to my dissertation committee members, Drs. David DeGarmo, Jennifer Doty, and Nicholas Allen for sharing their expertise, and to Dr. Doty in particular for trusting my voice. I also wish to sincerely thank Dr. Krista Chronister for supporting my explorations and for her commitment to nurturing activist-scholars.

I have deep gratitude for the incredible research teams I have worked with and learned from in producing meaningful scholarship. Dr. Leslie Leve's Early Growth and Development Study (EGDS) team has been an intellectual home. I am grateful for the expertise and guidance from members of this community, including Sally Guyer, Alyssa Rayhel, and Veronica Oro. I also wish to thank the Environmental influences on Child Health Outcomes (ECHO) program for its support for my research development, and the EGDS and Family Life Project (FLP) study participants who trust our community of researchers with their unique and important life stories.

I extend my deepest gratitude to the remarkable network of individuals that have supported me. My partner, John Ditmars, has kept me afloat with his love and patience. Rose and Franklin Williams, my extraordinary parents, are the heroes of my life. I thank Franklin G., Michelle, Sutton, and Auden Williams; Erin Fox and family, for decades of unwavering friendship; my caring and brilliant doctoral cohort and Danette Roberson; and the cadre of faculty, supervisors, colleagues, and friends who have been so generous with their wisdom and compassion.

vii

Dedicated to Mavis and Violet, my grandmothers.

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Chapter	
I. INTRODUCTION	1
Anti-Racism: A Humanitarian Perspective Guiding Conceptualization	4
Chapter Navigation and Literature Review	5
Theoretical Models	6
Bioecological Theory	6
Diathesis-Stress Frameworks	10
Etiological Development of Children's Internalizing Symptoms	11
Factors Influencing Internalizing Symptom Development	12
Parental Hostility	14
Socioeconomic Stress	17
Sex Assigned at Birth	19
Racial and Ethnic Identity	21
Externalizing Symptoms	22
Parent Depressive Symptoms	24
Present Study	25
Study Relevance and Literature Gap	25
Research Aims and Hypotheses	27
II. METHOD	
Study Design and Procedure	29
Participant and Sample Characteristics	30

# Page

	Measures	31
	Internalizing Symptoms (IS)	31
	Parental Hostility (PH)	34
	Socioeconomic Stress (SS)	35
	Sex Assigned at Birth (SAB)	36
	Covariates	36
	Analytic Approach	38
III	. RESULTS	41
	Preliminary Analyses	41
	Growth Mixture Model	42
	Estimation of Internalizing Symptom Latent Classes	42
	Multinomial Regression Models	43
	Prediction of Class Membership by Child Sex Assigned at Birth	43
	Prediction of Class Membership by Parental Hostility	43
	Prediction of Class Membership by Socioeconomic Stress	43
	Mediation Analysis	43
	Indirect Effect of Socioeconomic Stress on Class Membership	44
IV	. DISCUSSION	45
	Summary of Results	45
	Limitations	53
	Future Directions	55
	Implications for Counseling and Clinical Psychology Practice	58

# Chapter

# Page

Conclusion	60
APPENDICES	62
REFERENCES CITED	69

### LIST OF FIGURES

Figure		Page
1.	Latent Class Growth Mixture Model to Identify Developmental Trajectories of Internalizing Symptoms	62
2.	Simplified Path Diagrams of Growth Mixture Model and Multinomial Regressi Models	on 63
3.	Three-Class Internalizing Symptom Trajectories by Sex Assigned at Birth	64
4.	Mediation Model Contrasting Class 1 and Class 3 Membership	64

### LIST OF TABLES

Table		Page
1.	Study Variable Descriptive Statistics	. 65
2.	Study Variable Zero-Order Correlations	. 66
3.	Fit Indices for Two- to Four-Class Growth Mixture Models	. 67
4.	Mean Scores for Growth Factors of Three-Class Growth Mixture Model	. 67
5.	Characteristics of Internalizing Symptom Trajectory Classes	. 68
6.	Odds Ratios for Predictors and Likelihood of Class Membership	. 68

### **CHAPTER I**

### **INTRODUCTION**

This introduction provides an overview of the broader literature concerning the long-term sequelae of child and adolescent internalizing symptoms, specifically depression and anxiety. This section will focus on long range health outcomes and epidemiological impacts of youth internalizing symptoms in order to highlight both the importance of longitudinal empirical examinations of childhood precursors of psychopathology and the relevance for investigating youth symptomology as a humanitarian approach to an escalating public health crisis.

Internalizing problems in children and adolescents are widely accepted to be early indicators of functional problems associated with affective disorders, such as depression and anxiety. Characterized by inwardly-directed distress and maladaptive behavioral responses, early life internalizing symptoms may vary by bioecological factors, such as parent-child relationships and socioeconomic status (Gorostiaga et al., 2019; Ursache et al., 2017); by child characteristics influenced by developmental processes, such as age, sex assigned at birth based on anatomical and/or biological characteristics (Clarke, 2022), and pubertal status, (Brumariu & Kerns, 2010); and other factors, such as mental illnesses and comorbidities. Research findings indicate that internalizing symptoms that arise during preschool age often remain stable through middle childhood and adolescence (Bayer et al., 2006) and underscore the importance of studying the etiology of internalizing symptom trajectories beginning in childhood. Elevated internalizing symptoms in adolescence have been associated with increased risk for the development of later life psychopathology, including depression, anxiety, suicide, and other

detrimental outcomes, including problems with substance use and educational attainment (Davis et al., 2015; Dekker et al., 2007; Ellis et al., 2017; Fergusson et al., 2007; Kwong, López-López, et al., 2019; Marmorstein & Iacono, 2004; Nivard et al., 2017; Yaroslavsky et al., 2013).

Outcomes associated with early life internalizing symptoms are not only damaging for the individuals experiencing their long-term effects but also have alarming epidemiological implications. Among several mental health problems that stem from child and adolescent internalizing symptoms, depression and anxiety are prevalent. Depression alone represents a significant and increasing public health concern that currently affects more than 280 million people worldwide every year (Liu et al., 2020; World Health Organization, 2021). According to the 2017 Global Burden of Disease Study, depressive disorders are among three leading global causes of non-fatal loss of health and disability among both females and males and across all age groups (James et al., 2018). In the United States alone, depressive disorders directly affect more than 20 million people (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2020) and have a lifetime prevalence of 20.6% (Hasin et al., 2018).

Anxiety disorders similarly affect millions of people. In 2010, 272 million cases of anxiety disorders were reported worldwide, an increase of 36% over the preceding two decades (Baxter et al., 2014). Overall prevalence for anxiety disorders was 4.0% in 2010 but was reported to be over one-third higher, at 5.5%, among young adults ages 20 to 24 with the sharpest rise occurring among children and adolescents between ages 10 and 19 (Baxter et al., 2014). Although the public health impacts of depression are profound, a growing body of research illustrates similarly detrimental long-term outcomes for anxiety

disorders. Findings from a 2016 Danish population study revealed marked increases in mortality related to anxiety disorders between 2002 and 2011, with significant contributions from comorbid depressive disorders (Meier et al., 2016). Among children, anxiety prevalence has increased dramatically in recent years. Findings from a 2019 systematic review and meta-analysis noted a relatively low overall prevalence of anxiety disorders among U.S. children and adolescents, at 3%, in order to highlight the profound role that life-limiting conditions play in accounting for the markedly higher incidences of anxiety disorders among this population (M. M. Barker et al., 2019). Three years after these results were published, and following the start of the COVID-19 global health pandemic, global anxiety and depression prevalence among youth roughly doubled from pre-pandemic estimates of 11.6% and 12.9% for anxiety and depressive disorders respectively, to 20.5% and 25.2% (Racine et al., 2021). These statistics underscore children's vulnerability to the development of internalizing symptoms and detrimental mental health problems.

The public health burden of internalizing symptom outcomes is also significant. Depression is among the most frequently reported sequelae of other diseases and serious health conditions in the United States (Vos et al., 2012). According to a 2015 U.S. study, Major Depressive Disorder (MDD) alone represented an economic cost of \$210.5 billion based on data collected between 2005 and 2010 (Greenberg et al., 2015). As of 2014, depression prevalence among youth ages 12-17 was markedly lower, at 11.3%, than prevalence among adults (Zhu et al., 2019); however, long-term negative outcomes are more pronounced among those that develop depressive conditions in childhood and adolescence and annual rates continue to increase consistently. Prompted by evolving

public health concerns related to the COVID-19 pandemic and significant increases in anxiety, depression, and suicide, national public health prevention efforts in the U.S. have led to the development of recommendations for routine medical screenings for anxiety and depression (United States Preventive Services Taskforce, 2022). Given the profound impact of long-term outcomes of early internalizing symptoms on human welfare, efforts to identify vulnerability and risk factors for internalizing symptom progression, bolster prevention, and develop more effective interventions for children and adolescents represent vital humanitarian contributions to improving community health and wellbeing.

### Anti-Racism: A Humanitarian Perspective Guiding Conceptualization

Recent events in U.S. history provide sobering evidence for the imperative to incorporate expressly humanitarian approaches to the way scientific research is conducted and its findings are applied. In 2020, the unjustifiable killing of George Floyd, an African American man, at the hands of a law enforcement officer reified racism anew within the cultural lexicon, underscoring the gravity of the impacts of racism on all foundational systems in the United States that meaningfully influence people's lives. The importance of including racism in a humanitarian approach to addressing public health concerns – such as adult depression and anxiety that commonly result from youth internalizing symptoms – cannot be overstated. Cascading effects of racial inequities that have continued to unfold over centuries implore researchers in every field of study to reassess the variables that systemic racism introduces into their inquiries, reconsider the assumptions upon which key constructs rely, and collect new forms of data where needed to address our most important questions.

Each of the focal constructs examined in the research detailed in this dissertation have clearly identifiable correlates with racial identity variables relevant to a U.S. context. Findings in the scientific literature have detected racial and ethnic differences in mental health outcomes (Hoggard et al., 2015; Williams, 2018) and physiological health outcomes that represent the leading causes of death in the U.S. – including cardiovascular disease (Lockwood et al., 2018; Pool et al., 2017), cancer (Zavala et al., 2021), COVID-19, and respiratory disease (Anderson et al., 2015). Racial and ethnic differences in related socioeconomic variables that drive these disparities include, but are not limited to, economic hardship, educational attainment, and neighborhood safety (Beardslee et al., 2021; Darity, 2003; Fuller-Rowell et al., 2018; Sewell, 2016). Although a direct exploration of race and ethnicity variables is outside the scope of the investigation detailed herein, this dissertation proactively seeks to identify these associations in the extant literature, consider their influences on the study sample, leverage analysis approaches to account for their nuanced effects, and explore their implications for future research, prevention, and intervention efforts focused on youth internalizing symptoms.

### **Chapter Navigation and Literature Review**

This chapter begins with a detailed examination of the theoretical foundations of the research questions and approaches guiding this investigation. Bioecological theory is employed to conceptualize factors that convey risk for and protection from children's internalizing symptom development; diathesis-stress frameworks help to further understand how child characteristics attenuate susceptibility to or protection from symptom progression. The review of the literature that follows narrows the focus from long-term outcomes and wide-ranging societal impacts, to probe biopsychosocial factors

influencing children's vulnerability to the development of internalizing symptoms. This exposition will also address key risk factors as predictors of the development of youth internalizing symptoms and as focal constructs of this dissertation. The subsequent narrative will aim to identify and standardize the usage of key terms throughout and clearly define constructs of interest.

An overview of internalizing symptom development between childhood and adolescence will lay the groundwork for subsequent descriptions of the primary variables studied, including child sex assigned at birth (SAB) as a correlate of the internalizing symptoms outcome. The review will also address bioecological factors associated with risk for internalizing symptom development, including parental hostility (PH) and socioeconomic stress (SS). Covarying factors will be described, which include children's externalizing symptoms, and racial and ethnic identity, as well as parent depressive symptoms. Study aims and hypotheses will be specified prior to succeeding chapters. The second chapter describes study methods, instrumentation, and includes a detailed analysis approach. Chapter three will detail results from study analyses. Chapter four will summarize and examine study findings, and discuss implications for prevention, intervention, and future research.

### **Theoretical Models**

### **Bioecological Theory**

Bioecological perspectives consider how diverse factors attenuate risk and may also collectively interact to influence child development. Urie Bronfenbrenner's Bioecological Systems Theory accounts for the range of environments that may influence development, as well as interactional processes that take place within and across nested

systemic levels of children's physical and social bioecosystems (Bronfenbrenner, 1979, 1986). A child's development is influenced by direct interactions with family members, peers, and local communities on a microsystemic level (*microsystem*), as well as interactions among members of these close networks who do not directly involve the child (*mesosystem*; Criss et al., 2002; Gutman & Sameroff, 2004; Ha et al., 2019; Swearer & Hymel, 2015). Beyond a child's most proximal interactions, formal services and environments (*exosystem*), such as healthcare systems and school safety measures, have both direct and indirect effects on child development (Abrams et al., 2005; Belsky et al., 2012). The model additionally accounts for factors with indirect influences on child development, including intangible cultural values and ideologies (*macrosystem*) that heavily influence exosystemic institutions and structures, as well as the impact of contributors from all levels of the bioecosystem across an individual's life span (*chronosystem*; Stevenson et al., 2005; Velez & Spencer, 2018).

Bioecological theory is explicit in delineating requisite conditions for human development to occur. Among these conditions are an individual's objective internal and external experiences; their subjective, experiential processing of these events; the environments in which these events and experiences take place; and, fundamentally, the proximal processes that facilitate multifaceted reciprocal interactions between individuals and their external environments, including the people and objects occupying those environments (Bronfenbrenner, 1979; Bronfenbrenner & Morris, 2007). Proximal processes are considered to be key drivers; development subsequently takes shape through the interaction of proximal processes that happen within a child's microsystem and factors that exist within other levels of the bioecosystem. Importantly, time operates

as a central factor and condition; developmental processes are necessarily situated in a specific time in history and require the passage of time throughout an individual's lifespan for developmental change to occur (Bronfenbrenner & Morris, 2007).

Bioecological theory provides a useful framework for conceptualizing relationships between key factors in the present investigation, including internalizing symptoms as an outcome variable; and parental hostility (PH) and socioeconomic stress (SS) as predictors of interest. Beginning with the individual level of the bioecological model, internalizing symptoms experienced by children and adolescents function as a child characteristic and include internal biological and cognitive-affective processes as well as subjective experiences. The next nested layer of the bioecological model includes one of the variables of interest in this dissertation, parental hostility. Hostile parenting is experienced as an interpersonal factor within a child's microsystem and is among the most proximal environmental influences on child development. The second key predictor of interest, socioeconomic stress, has a more complex influence on children's internalizing symptom development. In one regard, socioeconomic status (SES) is a societal construct at the macrosystemic level and operates indirectly on child development through exosystemic factors, such as parent income and educational attainment. However, SES is often inextricably aligned with identity characteristics including race, ethnicity, nationality, and gender-that predictably moderate the influence of socioeconomic stressors on mental health and often intersect in ways that further impact mental health other health outcomes (Braveman et al., 2005; Pinderhughes et al., 2000).

Factors that contribute to the development of youth internalizing symptoms may have an appreciable association with a particular level of the bioecological framework, such as parent-child interactions that take place within the microsystem. These factors are, nonetheless, continually shaped by influences from other levels of the bioecosystem across time. Research findings indicate that distress in family systems, including conflict between caregivers and parent mental health problems, contribute to parenting behaviors that impact children's internalizing symptoms and problem behaviors (Franck & Buehler, 2007). Systemic factors also directly impact parents' psychological wellness and behaviors. Poverty, for example, acts as a powerful macrosystemic construct that cuts across bioecological levels in the way it affects resource access critical to the fulfillment of basic needs. Income alone impacts myriad tangible resources, as well the overall wellbeing of caregivers, which in turn plays a significant role in parent-child interactions (Belsky et al., 2012; Landers-Potts et al., 2015). Other systemic factors, such as identitybased discrimination (e.g., race, gender, religious belief), represent macrosystemic stressors that can affect mental health, as well as attitudes and behaviors that may influence parenting. Among the adversities that some parents experience on a regular basis, workplace discrimination, for example, operates as an exosystemic stressor with clear contributions from biased attitudes endemic to a macrosystem; these negative interactions and experiences may accompany consequences for a parent's earned income, employment status, and related resources (e.g., healthcare benefits) that directly affect a child's rearing environment. These examples serve to illustrate that children may be affected by factors from individual bioecological levels, such as hostile parenting and socioeconomic stress, or the interplay between those levels.

#### **Diathesis–Stress Frameworks**

In tandem with the robust scaffolding that bioecological theory provides, additive perspectives from diathesis-stress models elucidate the role of bioecological factors that moderate children's susceptibility to developing internalizing symptoms and later psychopathology (Monroe & Simons, 1991). Stressors and supports exacerbate and attenuate a child's inherited or acquired vulnerability (diathesis) to internalizing symptom development. Scientific findings indicate various etiological sources for children's susceptibility to mental health problems, including biological (e.g., neural development), personality (e.g., temperament), and cognitive (e.g., perceived support) (Auerbach et al., 2011; Belsky & Pluess, 2009; Gibb & Coles, 2005; Loginova & Slobodskaya, 2021). Findings from an investigation among 935 African American adolescents indicated that youth cortisol levels, a biological characteristic shaped by both genetic and pre-natal factors, moderated the association between parent-child conflict and adolescent internalizing problems (Shakiba et al., 2022). In addition to the inherent vulnerabilities that moderate children's risk for developing internalizing symptoms, external factors may further act upon children's vulnerable attributes in ways that compound susceptibility and further increase risk. Macrosystemic attitudes and social structures may also have profound influences on children whose diatheses are exacerbated by systemic societal inequities, such as historically prejudiced attitudes toward people of color in the U.S. When children endorse multiple marginalized personal attributes, such as female sexassignment, minoritized racial and ethnic identities, and non-binary gender identities, intersecting impacts of discrimination confer additive effects on children's susceptibility

to developing internalizing symptoms and more serious mental health problems (Combahee River Collective, 1995; Crenshaw, 1989; Velez & Spencer, 2018).

### **Etiological Development of Children's Internalizing Symptoms**

The etiology of internalizing symptoms is complex; however, it may be construed broadly as a spectrum of symptoms characterized by problems with emotion from internally (as opposed to environmentally) stimulated experiences of distress and fear (Watson et al., 2022). To accurately impart seminal facets of an extensive body of literature, as they relate to research constructs explored herein, I will begin by identifying and clarifying key terms and concepts employed throughout this dissertation. Categorical, dimensional, and syndromic classifications have been employed to better understand and treat symptoms that cluster and progress in distinguishable and often predictable ways (American Psychiatric Association, 2013). However, internalizing symptoms are distinct from the problems and/or formal psychiatric disorders that they typically underlie. Among children and adolescents, also collectively referred to as youth, internalizing symptoms may or may not coalesce around formal diagnostic criteria for internalizing problems common to depressive and anxiety-related disorders. Notwithstanding, associations in the literature, between youth internalizing symptoms and later psychopathology, are clear and provide support for scientific and public health priorities to moderate risk (Copeland et al., 2009; Kwong et al., 2019). Given this investigation's focus on symptom progression throughout various stages of childhood among individuals under age 18, the term *adolescent* is utilized in contexts where it is important to distinguish between older children between ages 12 and 18 and children under age 12.

Internalizing symptoms that develop during childhood are associated with a range of mental health disorders that frequently co-occur and that share features of inwardly directed distress, including depressive and anxiety-related conditions such as Major Depressive Disorder (MDD), Generalized Anxiety Disorder (GAD), Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD), and Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder (OCD). Internalizing symptoms and associated mental health disorders have neurodevelopmental (Doering et al., 2022; Tucker et al., 2015); genetic, epigenetic, biological (Gibb et al., 2013; O'Donnell & Meaney, 2020; Scorza et al., 2019; Shapero et al., 2017); cognitive (Hammen, 2018; Joormann & Tanovic, 2015; Wagner et al., 2015); psychosocial (Belsky et al., 2012; Bush et al., 2020; Gorostiaga et al., 2019; Marshal et al., 2013), and environmental (Gałecki & Talarowska, 2018; Lorant et al., 2003) etiologies. These diverse factors include neural networks that bias attention, memory consolidation, and self-regulation toward internal stimuli (Pettersson et al., 2013; Tucker et al., 2015); genes that regulate neuroendocrinological responses to stress (Normann & Buttenschøn, 2019; Schwabe et al., 2019); pre- and post-natal effects of maternal depression (Goodman, 2020); health behaviors, such as sleep (Irwin & Opp, 2017; Zhai et al., 2015); the effects of parental psychopathology on childrearing practices (McKinney et al., 2018); and peer interactions that play a vital role in youth development (Buck & Dix, 2012; Ha et al., 2019).

### **Factors Influencing Internalizing Symptom Development**

Given the myriad contributors to contextual influences on youth internalizing symptoms, it is important to identify vulnerabilities within the domains that contribute to early life symptom development and environmental factors that attenuate risk. Influential

factors central to this investigation include parent–child relationships, socioeconomic status, and child sex assigned at birth. Other meaningful correlates of the study's outcome include child externalizing symptoms, child race and ethnicity, and parent depressive symptoms.

Research that examines internalizing symptom trajectories provides important information about individual susceptibility and environmental factors that modulate children's risk. Longitudinal studies that have used latent class growth models to predict heterogenous growth patterns across youth development have indicated some similar trends that include symptom trajectories that start low and remain stable; trajectories characterized by early elevation of symptoms; and a diversity of increasing, decreasing, and stable growth patterns that typically fall in between latent classes characterized by low and high symptom levels (Lazarevic et al., 2020; Papachristou & Flouri, 2020; Sterba et al., 2007; Weeks et al., 2014; West et al., 2021). Growth trajectories vary according to the temporal windows included in study analyses. Studies that focus on early to late childhood (Lazarevic et al., 2020; Sterba et al., 2007), early to mid-adolescence (Cotter et al., 2016; West et al., 2021), and adolescence and/or transitions to adulthood (Costello et al., 2008; Ferro et al., 2015) identify valuable information about symptoms development, including the effects of maternal psychopathology (Sterba et al., 2007) and maternal identity-related stress (Lazarevic et al., 2020) on symptom development across early to middle childhood; and differences in symptom class membership according to sexassignment and peer relations (Cotter et al., 2016; West et al., 2021). Fewer studies, however, have examined changes in internalizing symptoms that cover several important stages of development between childhood and adolescence. The present study seeks to

fill this gap by examining the effects of early childhood predictors (ages 18 months–5 years) on symptom development that spans middle childhood (ages 7–8), early adolescence (ages 11–13), and later adolescence (ages 15–17).

### **Parental Hostility**

Children's home environments, among the most proximal microsystemic influences on internalizing symptom development and other developmental processes, may include interactions with caregivers, siblings, and other household members that contribute to the environment. This dissertation focuses on caregiver factors, specifically, hostile parenting. Among many bioecological factors that can affect the progression of internalizing symptoms throughout childhood, parenting has a profound influence on children's mental health. The importance of the role of parenting is well-supported by landmark theories that have guided the child development literature, including those focused on attachment, social interactions, and family systems (Rinaldi & Howe, 2012). Parents or other primary caregivers, in particular, play a unique role in teaching, shaping, and modeling important behaviors and approaches to coping with life challenges (Dishion et al., 2012). Early attachment relationships with primary caregivers provide formative blueprints for children's attributional styles and interpersonal approaches, and steer temperamental dispositions in ways that can mitigate or exacerbate susceptibility to developing internalizing symptoms in childhood and adolescence (Brumariu & Kerns, 2010).

Parenting behaviors are associated with multiple child development outcomes; research findings have illustrated that parents' affective presence (e.g., hostility, aggression, warmth, positivity) has a profound impact on the emotion regulation and

brain development that play a central role in adolescent-onset depression (Schwartz et al., 2017). Warmth–cold (Baldwin, 1955) and warmth–hostility (Schaefer, 1959) dimensions of parent–child relationships are characterized by high levels of parental affection, positive reinforcement, and attunement to child wants and needs on one end of the spectrum, and by parental rejection and hostility on the other end (Domitrovich & Bierman, 2001; MacDonald, 1992). Parental warmth describes the quality of the emotional bond between parent and child (Jun et al., 2013; Khaleque, 2013). Parenting practices and parent behaviors characterized by high levels of parental warmth include displays of affection, giving praise, and positive involvement (Brody & Shaffer, 1982; Domitrovich & Bierman, 2001). Parental warmth has been associated with prosocial behaviors in children, lower levels of hostility and aggression, self-esteem, social adjustment, and emotional stability (Domitrovich & Bierman, 2001; Khaleque, 2013; Padilla-Walker et al., 2016).

Conversely, parental hostility (PH) is typified by non-supportive and controlling parenting practices, displays of anger and disappointment in children, punitive discipline, and perceived parental detachment (Domitrovich & Bierman, 2001; Padilla-Walker et al., 2016). Parents that rely on hostility use guilt, humiliation, blaming, criticism, insults, coercion, and lack reasoning in their approaches to discipline (Gorostiaga et al., 2019; Masarik & Congers, 2017; Rinaldi & Howe, 2012; Rhoades et al., 2011; Stocker & Youngblade, 1999). Parent hostility toward a child is identified as the behavioral driver of many negative child outcomes (MacDonald, 1992; Padilla-Walker et al., 2016), including aggressive problem-solving approaches, poor peer relations, child aggression (Domitrovich & Bierman, 2001; Khaleque, 2013), and other behavioral and emotional

problems (Gao et al., 2012; Gorostiaga et al., 2019; Khaleque, 2013). Hostile parenting has been associated with internalizing symptoms that link to depression (Gorostiaga et al., 2019; Rinaldi & Howe, 2012); therefore, this dissertation focuses specifically on the parental hostility dimension of parenting.

Research focused on contextual conditions that predict harsh parenting has identified several meaningful factors that include sociocultural and socioeconomic variables, such as acculturative stress, racism, and poverty. Family process models provide useful insight into microsystemic interactions that influence children's mental health (Franck & Buehler, 2007); research that has adopted the framework to examine influences on other levels of children's bioecosystems has gone further to explore how practical challenges posed by economic hardship add pressure to family systems (Emmen et al., 2013; Landers-Potts et al., 2015). These pressures negatively impact relationships among household members, which include parent-child interactions where levels of warmth are diminished and hostility increases. Among families that disproportionately experience economic hardship, to greater degrees and for longer periods of time, these effects are more pronounced. Finding from Landers-Potts and colleagues (2015) longitudinal examination of socioeconomic effects among 422 African American families indicated associations with harsh parenting and children's internalizing symptoms, as well as other motivational and behavioral indicators of child adjustment (Landers-Potts et al., 2015).

In addition to the clear direct influence of socioeconomic stressors on the rearing environment that disproportionately affect individuals and families with certain marginalized identities, other studies have examined the added strain posed by unique

stressors related to those identities. Acculturative stress reflects experiences of stigmatization—often along observable identities variables, such as race and ethnicity, language, and religious affiliations—and other adjustment challenges faced by individuals whose cultural norms, values, and self-identities differ from the norms and values reflected in the communities where they live (Padilla & Perez, 2003). Among an immigrant and nonimmigrant ethnic minority sample in the U.S. and a non-U.S. ethnic minority sample, parents' acculturative stress (Emmen et al., 2013) and parent—adolescent acculturative conflict (Huq et al., 2015) were associated, respectively, with parenting behaviors and children's psychosocial outcomes. Given these inextricable macrosystemic influences on parenting, an exploration of broader social factors is salient to the present study.

### **Socioeconomic Stress**

Associations have also been identified between socioeconomic stress (SS) and risk for internalizing problems (Ursache et al., 2017), such as depression. Socioeconomic stressors are characterized by appreciable disadvantages associated with factors that may include parental educational attainment, parental employment status and occupational prestige, proportion of family income to household members, public assistance eligibility and other measures of financial hardship, neighborhood safety (Beardslee et al., 2021; Fuller-Rowell et al., 2018, p.; Generaal et al., 2019; Helbich et al., 2020; Kim, 2008; Lorant et al., 2003; Masarik & Conger, 2017; Richardson et al., 2015; Stevenson et al., 2005; Yildiz et al., 2019), and other variables associated with socioeconomic status (SES). Notwithstanding, SES is a complex variable that can be challenging to assess due to its ubiquitous influences on life experiences. At the most basic level, economic wealth

acquired through earned income and other monetary resources is a chief driver of a person's ability to acquire tangible resources and access services, including housing, food, educational materials, quality healthcare, and childcare (Braveman et al., 2005; Capistrano et al., 2016; F. Reiss et al., 2019; Yoshikawa et al., 2012). Inability to access resources that meet basic needs predisposes individuals to more stressful life events and increases the burden they shoulder under difficult circumstances (F. Reiss et al., 2019).

Other facets of socioeconomic variables have known moderating effects on associations between stressful life events and children's mental health problems, such depression and anxiety. Parent educational attainment, for example, may influence employment options that relate not only to income but to future opportunities for economic and social mobility (Braveman et al., 2005; F. Reiss et al., 2019). Neighborhood safety is also considered a facet of SES and affects physical and mental health in varied ways. Among a wide range of factors that characterize safety in the neighborhood environment are levels of community violence, air pollution, traffic noise, social cohesion, and access to parks and other green spaces (Beardslee et al., 2021; Generaal et al., 2019). Individually and collectively, these community-level characteristics have profound effects on physical and mental health and well-being, including cardiovascular health and the developmental of symptoms of depression and other psychiatric disorders (Braveman et al., 2005; Generaal et al., 2019).

Disadvantages along any of these socioeconomic dimensions may provoke stress and increase the risk of mental health problems. Among children and adolescents, challenges that result from socioeconomic stressors may be directly experienced through limited access to resources or indirectly through their relationship with caregivers

(Gorostiaga et al., 2019) or environmental conditions shaped by socioeconomic factors (McLaughlin et al., 2012). Socioeconomic disadvantages also commonly align with the experiences of communities and individuals who are marginalized based on racial, ethnic, and other cultural and personal identities (Braveman et al., 2005). Social and political infrastructures, historically designed to directly and tacitly harm and disadvantage non-White individuals in the U.S., contribute to the inextricable systemic linkages between socioeconomic status and racial and ethnic identification. The influence of race and ethnicity is, thereby, germane to any investigation examining the role of socioeconomic stress on human welfare.

#### Sex Assigned at Birth

Studies examining internalizing symptom development among youth have identified important differences in risk factors for symptom progression among females as compared with males. Internalizing symptom trajectories in adolescent females follow heterogenous patterns that differ from internalizing symptom trajectories in adolescent males. Stable–moderate, increasing (Lewin-Bizan et al., 2010), late onset, and early high symptom trajectories (Costello et al., 2008; Kwong, López-López, et al., 2019; Olino et al., 2010) are more prevalent among females. Earlier and higher symptom peaks (Adkins et al., 2009; Ge et al., 2001; Kwong, López-López, et al., 2019; Natsuaki et al., 2009) and higher symptom trajectories (Ge et al., 2006; Kwong, López-López, et al., 2019; Natsuaki et al., 2009; Wu & Lee, 2020), attributable to caregiver attachment, pubertal development, and other biopsychosocial differences, have also been observed among females, as compared with males. The prevalence of MDD, for example, increases

significantly for both females and males throughout adolescence; however, these increases are higher among females (Avenevoli et al., 2015).

Various social and developmental factors contribute to these differences. The differential impact of relational stressors according to sex assigned at birth (SAB) is indicated by stronger associations between depression and parental and peer attachment among females (Brumariu & Kerns, 2010; Shaw & Dallos, 2005). Differences in the relational needs of females and males become even more pronounced during puberty. Early pubertal onset is more common among females and can result in distress when children and adolescents experience physical development that is out sync with their individual cognitive and emotional development (Ullsperger & Nikolas, 2017). Genderbased social demands, roles, and expectations also result in higher exposure to stressful life events among female adolescents, and higher depressive symptomology in relation to those events (Adkins et al., 2009; Patil et al., 2018; Shaw & Dallos, 2005).

Among females and males, associations between the timing of pubertal onset and internalizing and externalizing symptoms have been identified in the literature. Pubertal maturation relative to peers plays a role in moderating the effects of stress on adolescent internalizing symptom development. Among adolescent females that experience psychosocial stressors, such as peer rejection, more depressive symptoms are likely to be reported by females that go through early pubertal development than females with normative developmental profiles (McGuire et al., 2019). Early development may also increase risk for externalizing symptoms among females influenced by behaviors associated with older peer groups (Negriff & Susman, 2011). Akin to female adolescents who have social experiences that are incongruent with peers due to early pubertal

development, male adolescents experience similarly high depressive symptoms when puberty is delayed (Ullsperger & Nikolas, 2017).

### **Racial and Ethnic Identity**

Among populations with high levels of cultural heterogeneity, such as many communities in the U.S., the effects of socioeconomic stressors on mental health outcomes may heighten risk among youth with minoritized racial and ethnic identities (Christophe et al., 2019). Cultural norms, practices, and values that relate to racial and ethnic identity, sexuality, gender identification and roles, and systems of religious and spiritual belief also play a significant role in shaping both physical and social environments in which children spend their time (Bush et al., 2020; Hope et al., 2022; Klaczynski et al., 1998; Padilla & Perez, 2003; Velez & Spencer, 2018). Children who have minoritized identities, for example, within their school and/or home communities, may be exposed to overt stigmatization; less observable but constant microaggressions or stereotype threat from peers and adults; and the xenophobic behaviors of others, each of which may contribute to increased risk for mental health problems (Padilla & Perez, 2003; Vaid & Lansing, 2020; Velez & Spencer, 2018).

Racial and ethnic identities may also uniquely intersect with other key factors, such as parenting practices, in ways that increase or mitigate risk for internalizing symptom development. Studies among Latinx communities, for example, demonstrated greater protection from depressive symptom development among female adolescents that reported higher levels of familial cultural values (*familism*), as compared with their adolescent male counterparts (Cupito et al., 2015); parental familism associated with increased parental warmth, also predicted lower depressive symptoms among children

between ages 6–10 (Bustos & Santiago, 2022). Although examinations of children's cognitive appraisal of their social environments and phenomenological experiences of their own identity characteristics are beyond the scope of this dissertation research, these factors are, nevertheless, operative and essential to consider in this investigation's analytic approaches.

### **Externalizing Symptoms**

Internalizing and externalizing symptoms have shared etiologies and frequently co-occur in children and adolescents (Achenbach et al., 2016); externalizing symptoms are, thereby, important to account for when examining youth internalizing symptom outcomes. Whereas internalizing symptoms are considered to be inwardly directed experiences of distress, externalizing symptoms are characterized by external expressions of distress and challenges with behavioral regulation that have observable effects on children's environments (Tucker et al., 2015). Although affective experiences that typify internalizing symptoms are also present among children that endorse externalizing symptomology often involve hyperactive behavioral symptoms, such as those commonly associated with the hyperactive presentation of Attention–Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD), socially disruptive behaviors that underlie Oppositional Defiant Disorder (ODD), or the more severe patterns of aggression and violence among adolescents with Conduct Disorder (CD) (American Psychiatric Association, 2013).

Provided the well-established comorbidity of internalizing and externalizing symptoms in children, both are important to consider in any investigation. Finding from a longitudinal population-based study of 17,318 children in the U.K. indicated parallel
growth in children's internalizing and externalizing symptoms between early childhood and middle adolescence (ages 3–14) after controlling for socioeconomic stressors and maternal psychological distress (Papachristou & Flouri, 2020). Despite shared vulnerabilities for developing internalizing and externalizing symptoms, certain neural correlates distinguish externalizing from internalizing symptom expression. From an executive function standpoint, effortful control is important to children's cognitiveaffective and behavior regulation. Different aspects of effortful control, however, are implicated in internalizing and externalizing problems. Children with externalizing problems tend to have more difficulty with inhibitory control, as compared with children with internalizing problems who have increased deficits in the attentional control and activation dimensions of the effortful control construct (Santens et al., 2020). Researchers have also explored behavioral consequences of underlying problems with effortful control that help to explain how other child characteristics, such as race, ethnicity, and gender, influence the expression of shared neurodevelopmental factors.

One cross-sectional investigation that examined risk factors associated with externalizing reported differential associations between low distress tolerance and child race and sex. Distress tolerance was operationalized as the ability to remain goal-directed while experiencing emotional distress. Low distress tolerance among children in the sample resulted in differential outcomes, including self-directed risk-taking behaviors among White children (alcohol use), externally directed problem behaviors among African American children, and internalizing symptoms among female children (Daughters et al., 2009). While the cross-sectional nature of the study limits the conclusions that can be drawn, its findings suggest that factors from childrens' direct and

indirect environments, as well as personal attributes like race and sex, play a meaningful role in how shared vulnerabilities for internalizing and externalizing are expressed.

Externalizing symptoms that are expressed within children's microsystems also have reciprocal effects on environmental variables, such as parental hostility. Findings from the Fragile Families and Child Well-Being Study, which collected data from 4,192 families, revealed predictive associations between harsh parenting and higher externalizing symptoms (Wiggins et al., 2015). Extensive research on gene–environment correlations (*rGE*) also elucidates the role of evocative correlations; environmental factors, such as parenting behaviors, can have a profound effect on children's externalizing symptom development and may simultaneous be shaped by children's genetically influenced behaviors (Gorostiaga et al., 2019; Pasman et al., 2021; Patterson & Fisher, 2002; Wiggins et al., 2015).

#### **Parent Depressive Symptoms**

Parent and caregiver mental health plays an integral role in their daily functioning and can influence factors that directly and indirectly impact children's rearing environments. These factors may include parenting practices associated with children's internalizing symptoms (Marceau et al., 2015), as well as socioeconomic factors, such as parent education, employment status, income, and healthcare access (Kwong, 2019). Research findings have illustrated that parent mental health and affective presence (e.g., hostility, aggression, warmth, positivity) have profound influences on the emotion regulation and brain development that play a central role in adolescent-onset depression (Schwartz et al., 2017). Direct causal links between paternal mental health and childhood internalizing symptoms are more difficult to investigate; however there is substantial

evidence that paternal and maternal depression and other psychopathology are significantly associated with children's internalizing symptoms and the intergenerational transmission of depression, even when children are not biologically related to their rearing parents (Allen et al., 2007; E. D. Barker et al., 2011; Cadman et al., 2020; Clark et al., 2018; Elgar et al., 2007; Mahon & Agius, 2019; Marmorstein & Iacono, 2004; Natsuaki et al., 2014; Pearson et al., 2013; Taraban et al., 2019).

### **Present Study**

### **Study Relevance and Literature Gap**

This review of the literature on factors influencing child and adolescent internalizing symptom development demonstrates the need to identify and implement targeted preventative supports and interventions that address their long-term impacts on communities, including those hardest to reach. Early life depression, as one example, is strongly linked to suicidal behavior, job loss, substance use, and parenting practices that contribute to the intergenerational transmission of psychosocial problems associated with long-term, adverse life outcomes (S. H. Goodman, 2020). Socioeconomic barriers implicate systemic shortfalls and highlight the need to attend to these barriers alongside treatment efforts. Attention to socioeconomic stressors that increase risk is an insufficient, but necessary component of the cadre of solutions needed to address the complex and interconnected factors that contribute to the ever-increasing mental health crisis in the U.S. This dissertation uses a person-centered analysis approach, specifically, growth mixture modeling, to identify distinct developmental symptom trajectories and factors that determine membership in each unique, heterogenous class (Jung & Wickrama, 2008). Given the focus of the present investigation on symptom growth

patterns, the person-centered approach of growth mixture models facilitates the identification of heterogeneous within-person development, as well as between-person variations that allow for the estimation of group membership among other individuals who demonstrate similar features of changes in internalizing symptoms over time. Findings from this investigation contribute evidentiary support for the vital need to invest in more resources, programs, and policy efforts that mitigate structural barriers to accessing education and treatment for internalizing symptoms, depression, anxiety, and other mental health problems that develop in childhood and adolescence.

The present study investigated ways in which distinct bioecological stressors that occur during early childhood, specifically parental hostility (PH) and socioeconomic stress (SS), impact the progression of internalizing symptoms during the critical developmental stages from childhood to adolescence across three time points, ages 7–8, 11–13, and 15–17. Unlike cross-sectional approaches focused on associations between factors, the longitudinal approach of this research endeavored to identify whether these key microsystemic and contextual factors heighten risk for developing internalizing symptoms between childhood and adolescence. The present study additionally utilized two unique datasets that provided a nationally representative sample that was diverse in terms of geography, socioeconomic status, race, and ethnicity. Prior research has identified distinct trajectories; however, few studies have examined temporal windows that include the range of critical developmental periods and transitions from childhood through adolescence (Kwong, López-López, et al., 2019). Analytic approaches were devised to fill these gaps by predicting internalizing symptom classes in a large, diverse sample that is made possible by the ECHO program's cohort-wide data.

#### **Research Aims and Hypotheses**

**Aim 1:** The first aim of the present study was to estimate internalizing symptom trajectories from childhood to adolescence (ages 7–17) using latent class growth mixture modeling (Figure 1). This investigation further sought to understand how trajectories vary by child sex assigned at birth (SAB) and examined female and male class membership using a moderator approach (Figure 2).

**Aim 2:** The second aim investigated impacts of two early childhood factors on internalizing symptom trajectories—parental hostility (PH) as an interpersonal stressor measured between ages 4–5 years, and socioeconomic stress (SS) as a structural stressor measured between ages 18–27 months.

**Hypotheses:** Based on the literature on the development of childhood and adolescent internalizing symptoms, four hypotheses were tested:

(1) First, 3–5 distinct developmental trajectories in children's internalizing symptoms will be identified (Davis et al., 2015; Kwong, López-López, et al., 2019; Lewin-Bizan et al., 2010; Nivard et al., 2017; Olino et al., 2010).

(2) A higher proportion of females, compared with males, will be represented in trajectories characterized as high or increasing (Kwong, Manley, et al., 2019).

(3) Parental hostility and socioeconomic stress measured during early childhood will predict internalizing symptom class membership; further, higher levels of parental hostility in the parent–child relationship and socioeconomic stress during early childhood will each be associated with membership in classes characterized by higher internalizing symptoms (Landers-Potts et al., 2015; Masarik & Conger, 2017)

(4) Based on the literature exploring the relative impact of socioeconomic stress on children's internalizing symptoms, a mediational model will test the indirect effect of socioeconomic stress on internalizing symptom class membership mediated by parental hostility, in addition to the direct effect in hypothesis 3 (Cadman et al., 2020; Masarik & Congers, 2017; Piko et al., 2013).

# **CHAPTER II**

# **METHOD**

### **Study Design and Procedure**

The present study uses data from two unique cohorts of the Environmental influences on Child Health Outcomes (ECHO) program, Early Growth and Development Study (EGDS; Leve et al., 2019) and Family Life Project (FLP; Blair, 2010). EGDS is an adoption design of 561 children who were adopted at birth and live in an adoptive home with genetically unrelated parents. The unique study design allows for exploration of relational, environmental, and prenatal influences on childhood health and psychosocial development, as well as the role of genetic influences. In this dissertation, the genetic attributes of the study design are not a focus. Biological and adoptive caregivers were initially recruited through adoption agencies and enrolled in the study between 2003 and 2009. Assessment of family participants is ongoing and takes place in 9-month intervals among adoptees under age 3, and in 1-year and 2-year intervals from ages 3 through 18. Eligibility required that families enrolled following the birth of an EGDS adoptee who lived in the adoptive home and whose biological parents were not deceased and who also agreed to participate in the research study (Leve et al., 2019).

The Family Life Project (FLP) is an ongoing, longitudinal study involving 1,292 families living in rural communities in eastern North Carolina and central Pennsylvania. FLP is a statistically representative stratified sample of every family with a mother that gave birth to a baby within the 1-year period between September 2003 and September 2004 and living within one of six, predominantly low-wealth communities targeted for the study. African American families were oversampled to align with FLP research goals

to examine the effects of economic resources, rural residency, and family relationships on youth development (Burchinal et al., 2008; Odom & Vernon-Feagans, 2010). FLP participant families were assessed at baseline, when children were 2 months old, during 2.5-hour home visits that included interviews, questionnaires, and observation of children and caregivers. Families were excluded from participation if English was not the primary spoken language and if the target child was not in the custody of the birth family (Odom & Vernon-Feagans, 2010; Vernon-Feagans et al., 2008).

#### **Participant and Sample Characteristics**

The broader EGDS sample includes linked sets of participants that comprise adopted children, birth mothers and fathers, and adoptive mothers and fathers. Among caregivers, there are 41 same-sex parent families, and 14 additional male and female caregivers that joined families which included the original pair of adoptive caregivers (Leve et al., 2019). On average, adoptive family income is higher than birth family income. Median adoptive family annual income exceeds \$100K, whereas median birth family annual income is less than \$15K among birth mothers and between \$15K and \$25K among birth fathers (Leve et al., 2013). EGDS participants sampled for the present study include original study adoptees (n = 561). Among the original adoptees, over half are male and White, 57.2% and 54.5%, respectively (Leve et al., 2013). Other racial and ethnic identities among children adopted at the start of the study include 17.8% Multiracial, 13.2% Black, 13.4% Hispanic/Latinx, and 1.1% Other Race/Ethnicity, including Asian and American Indian (Leve et al., 2019; D. Reiss et al., 2022). Among the 481 participants sampled for the present study, 55% identified as White and 43% identified as female sex assigned at birth.

Among the 1,292 families in the FLP sample, participant racial demographics were proportional to demographic characteristics of the recruitment counties. Child participants were roughly equally divided between females (49%) and males. Among maternal caregivers, African Americans, primarily from North Carolina, accounted for 40% of the FLP sample; other participants resided in Pennsylvania. Approximately 78% of families are considered low-income based on reporting household income below two times the federal poverty line (Burchinal et al., 2020). Given the relevance of caregiver characteristics in socioeconomic variables, some caregiver demographics are noteworthy. Average caregiver age was 26 years (SD = 5.9) at the start of the study. Caregiver relationship status included married (48%), single (46%), and either separated, divorced, or widowed (6%). 81% of caregivers either graduated from high school or earned a GED; 14% had earned at least a 4-year college degree (Odom & Vernon-Feagans, 2010; Vernon-Feagans et al., 2008). Among the 1,074 participants sampled for the present study, 51% identified as White and 50% identified as female sex assigned at birth. Given the variations in EGDS and FLP participant characteristics, cohort was included in analyses as a control variable to account for racial and socioeconomic differences between the two ECHO cohorts that comprise the sample.

#### Measures

#### Internalizing Symptoms (IS)

**Harmonization.** Internalizing symptom scale scores were measured at three time points (child ages 7–8, 11–13, and 15–17) to assess the outcome. The Child Behavior Checklist–School (CBCL-Sch; Achenbach & Rescorla, 2001) instrument was administered to EGDS caregivers in the sample; the Strengths and Difficulties

Questionnaire (SDQ-4 and SDQ-11; R. Goodman, 2001) was administered to FLP caregivers. ECHO consortium completed a data harmonization project providing detailed technical instructions for linking CBCL to SDQ scale scores. The present study harmonized CBCL-Sch internalizing scale sum scores with sum scores from the SDQ-4 (for ages 4-10) and SDQ-11 (for ages 11–17). The harmonized CBCL/SDQ data is used in this dissertation (Mansolf et al., 2022).

**Child Behavior Checklist.** The CBCL-Sch is a 119-item instrument that assesses children's internalizing and externalizing behaviors and social functioning between ages 6–18. Caregivers rated how well each item described their child within the past six months on a 3-point scale, including 0 (not true), 1 (sometimes true), and 2 (very true or often true). Raw sum scores for empirically derived syndrome scales were used to assess observed child internalizing characteristics and behaviors for the outcome measure. A 32item internalizing syndrome scale from the CBCL-Sch comprised 3 subscales, including Anxious/Depressed, Withdrawn/Depressed, and Somatic Complaints. Parent reporters rated their children on attributes, behaviors, and affective symptoms that included items such as, "Feels worthless or inferior," "Withdrawn, doesn't get involved with others," "Too fearful or anxious," and "Physical problems without known medical cause: e.g., stomachaches." Raw scores ranging from 11–14 are considered to be in the clinical range. Inter-item alphas have been found to be acceptable between caregiver raters. Cronbach's alphas for the empirically based Anxious/Depressed and Withdrawn/Depressed subscales indicated good internal consistency reliability,  $\alpha = .84$ and  $\alpha = .80$ , respectively (Achenbach & Rescorla, 2001). Internal consistency reliability for the DSM-5 oriented Affective Problems subscale (a clinical scale not used in analyses

but noted for comparison with the related syndrome scale) was similarly high,  $\alpha = .82$ . Validation study results also indicated very high test–retest reliability (*ICC* = .95, *p* < .001) among all item scores.

Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire. The SDQ-4 and SDQ-11 are 25-item brief behavioral screening questionnaires that utilize the same 0–2 scale as CBCL items. The SDQ-4 and SDQ-11 were administered to parent reporters to assess child emotions and behaviors over the past six months among children ages 4-10 and ages 11-17, respectively. Among five subscales, scores from the 5-item Emotional Problems scale and the 5-item Peer Problems scale were used to derive internalizing sum scores. Similar to the CBCL, these scales assessed worries, mood, somatic symptoms, and social engagement as key facets of child and adolescent internalizing problems. Items included, "Many worries or often seems worried," "Often complains of headaches, stomach-aches or sickness," as well as "Rather solitary, prefers to play alone" on the SDQ-4 and "Would rather be alone than with other youth" on the SDQ-11. The psychometric properties of the instrument are acceptable (R. Goodman, 2001), including internal consistency reliability for different scores and reporters (mean Cronbach's alpha = .73); interrater reliability of .86; higher interrater correlations between reporters above the meta-analytic mean used as a benchmark for both internalizing subscales (Achenbach et al., 1987; R. Goodman, 2001); and high discriminant validity between community and psychiatric clinical samples (R. Goodman et al., 2000). A Dutch validation study testing the instrument's psychometric properties among a child and adolescent community similarly reported satisfactory mean reliability among SDQ scales (mean Cronbach's alpha = .70);

Emotional Problems and Peer Problems subscales reliabilities were acceptable, respectively,  $\alpha = .70$  and  $\alpha = .66$  (Muris et al., 2003).

### Parental Hostility (PH)

Parenting Scale. The Parenting Scale (Arnold et al., 1993) was used to assess parental hostility in the parent-child relationship during early childhood between child ages 4–5. The instrument was designed to identify parenting behaviors with known effects on child development and has been utilized in population studies examining associations between harsh discipline practices and children's internalizing symptoms (Prinzie et al., 2007). Using a 30-item scale ranging from 1 (always) to 7 (never), caregivers reported the frequency of affectionate and combative interactions with their children over the past month. Items from the Hostility subscale were used to assess hostile parent behaviors toward children, including "When my child misbehaves, I spank, slap, grab, or hit my child," "When my child misbehaves, I use bad language," "When my child does something I don't like, I insult my child, say means things, or call my child names," and "After there's been a problem with my child, I often hold a grudge." Based on other validated measures of parental hostility, including the Iowa Family Interaction Rating Scale (IFIRS; Melby & Conger, 2001), three additional items from the Parenting Scale were selected to increase the robustness of the validated 5-item Hostility subscale. In addition to features of hostility and overreactivity already represented in the Hostility subscale (Lorber et al., 2014; Rhoades & O'Leary, 2007), the 8-item Hostility scale used for the present study also included items similar to those in the IFIRS that represented parent behaviors related to criticism, shouting, and anger, including "When I'm upset or under stress, I am picky and on my child's back," "When my child misbehaves, I raise

my voice or yell," and "When my child misbehaves, I get so frustrated or angry that my child can see I'm upset." Item scores were summed to derive a hostility scale ranging from 0 to 7 with higher scores indicating more parental hostility. Internal consistency reliability for the 8-item hostility subscale was minimally acceptable ( $\alpha = .64$ ). In other study samples, internal consistency reliability for the 5-item hostility scale was excellent ( $\alpha = .93$ ; Matthews et al., 1996).

#### Socioeconomic Stress (SS)

Child and Family Demographics. Socioeconomic status-related variables, measured in early childhood, between child ages 18 months and 27 months, were assessed though demographic data collection for both sample cohorts. Potential factors that could contribute to socioeconomic stress were explored, including household income, economic hardship, parent education, and parent occupation. Income and education variables were retained while other factors under consideration were excluded from analyses due to data availability across both sample cohorts. Socioeconomic stress was computed across both cohorts as a reverse–scored standardized mean composite of household income and the educational attainment of one parent reporter and, when available, a second parent reporter. Socioeconomic data, initially planned to correspond with predictor variable assessment points, were not available at child ages 4–5 years. Socioeconomic stress was, thereby, assessed at earlier data collection time points.

Family income reflects the total combined household income (including wages, salaries, self-employment income, government assistance, interest, and dividends) of all household members that contributed to household expenses during the last calendar year. Five-category values for annual income ranged from 1 (less than \$30,000) to 5 (\$200,000

or more). Parent educational attainment, measured at child age 27 months, is a sixcategory variable that assessed the highest level of school completed, ranging from 1 (less than high school) to 6 (master's, professional, and/or doctoral degrees). Among EGDS participants, parent education data is typically collected at each wave; therefore, any available parent education data were used if participant data was missing at 27 months.

# Sex Assigned at Birth (SAB)

Child sex assigned at birth was assessed using demographic data collected for both cohorts during the study enrollment period. Sex assigned at birth categories include female-assigned and male-assigned.

#### *Covariates*

Child Externalizing Symptoms. Child externalizing symptoms were measured at all outcome time points using the same analytic approaches to assessing internalizing symptoms in the present study and the same instrumentation, which included the Child Behavior Checklist (CBCL-Sch; Achenbach & Rescorla, 2001) and the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire (SDQ-4 and SDQ-11; R. Goodman, 2001). A 35-item externalizing syndrome scale from the CBCL-Sch were drawn from 2 subscales: Rule-Breaking Behavior and Aggressive Behavior. Sample items include, "Can't concentrate, can't pay attention for long" and "Destroys things belonging to his/her family or others." Five-item Conduct Problems and Hyperactivity/Inattention scale scores comprised SDQ-4 and SDQ-11 externalizing raw sum scores included as a covariate in analyses. Those subscale items include, "Often loses temper" and "Easily distracted, concentration wanders." As aforementioned, psychometric properties of the instrument are acceptable, (R. Goodman, 2001; Muris et al., 2003); however among the Dutch validation sample, the 5-item Conduct Problems scale reliability was low ( $\alpha = 0.55$ ) and noted as most likely attributable to the limited number of items used in SDQ subscales (Muris et al., 2003).

**Child Racial and Ethnic Identities.** Child racial and ethnic identities were assessed through demographic data collected for both cohorts during the study enrollment period. The present study used racial and ethnic identity data aggregated into mutually exclusive categories and further combined those classifications to consider three racial and ethnic subgroups represented by two dummy codes, i.e., Black/African American (1 = Black/African American, 0 = Other), and Other (1 = Latina/o/x/e, and/or Hispanic, and/or Other Race and/or Ethnicity, 0 = Else), with White serving as the reference group.

**Parent Depressive Symptoms.** The Center for Epidemiologic Studies Depression Scale (CES-D; Radloff, 1977) is a widely used 20-item adult self-report of depressive symptoms. Caregivers self-rated the frequency of symptoms they experienced over the past week using a 4-point scale that ranges from 0 (rarely or none of the time) to 3 (most or all of the time). Items respondents rated include, "I felt depressed," "I felt that everything I did was an effort," "My sleep was restless," and "I thought my life had been a failure." A depressive symptom mean score was assessed at child ages 4–5 and included as a covariate in the present study's multinomial regression model. Substantial evidence for construct validity was reported, and included reasonable discriminant validity with scales designed to assess depressive symptoms, and excellent concurrent validity by clinical and self-report criteria (Radloff, 1977). The instrument demonstrated high internal consistency in non-clinical samples ( $\alpha = .85$ ) and test-retest stability was acceptable for most non-clinical populations (*ICC* = .40 – .70), with the exception of

African Americans and the under 25 age group (Radloff, 1977). Other validation research among a community sample of African American adults provided supportive evidence for the instrument's validity among this population but suggests that ethnic differences may be relevant to some construct factors (Torres, 2012).

#### Analytic Approach

To test the first hypothesis, growth mixture modeling (Figure 2) was conducted in Mplus version 8.8 to identify distinct developmental trajectories of internalizing symptoms across three time points spanning middle childhood (ages 7-8; T1), early adolescence (ages 11–13; T2), and late adolescence (ages 15–17; T3). Full information maximum likelihood was used to account for missing data. The growth mixture model comprises a univariate latent growth curve of internalizing symptoms formed by observations at T1, T2, and T3 with an intercept (I) and slope (S), and a categorical variable for class (C); quadratic parameters were not estimated, as only 3 time points were considered. Time intervals between measurement occasions were not equally spaced; as such, slope factor loadings of 0, 5.5, and 9.5 were specified to reflect years, since T1 is based on mean age. The zero factor loading at T1 defines the intercept growth factor as an initial status for internalizing symptoms. Intercept factor loadings were fixed at 1. A series of both unconditional and conditional models were tested as part of a multistep approach wherein no covariates were initially considered, and T1, T2, and T3 externalizing symptoms were later included as a time-varying covariate to account for comorbid presentations at T1–T3, respectively. Growth mixture models are a personcentered approach that completely model between- and within-person covariance structures, in contrast to latent class growth models which do not, by constraining the

variance of the growth factors to zero and treating variability around the estimated classes as within-person error that is additionally constrained to be equal across time. Implementing such covariance equality constraints attenuates the distinctiveness of the classes and permits only mean differences in the within-class trajectories (Bauer & Curran, 2003).

In order to determine the number of classes, an unconditional growth mixture model that included two classes was initially specified. Using an iterative approach, one additional class at a time was added and model fit was compared to that of the previous model to determine the best solution. Multiple fit indices were used to assess the number of classes; specifically, BIC was used to narrow down the number of classes initially and the Vuong–Lo–Mendell–Rubin (VLMR) test was then used to further narrow the remaining plausible models (Nylund, Asparouhov, & Muthen, 2007). Moreover, successful convergence, entropy, percent of total count assigned to classes, and posterior probabilities were considered to determine the best class solution. This data-driven approach allowed for the probabilistic categorization of individuals into latent classes; each individual received a probability of belonging to each class and was assigned to their most likely class. Conditional models were then conducted, and class solutions were compared to the unconditional models. Class assignments from the final conditional model were saved and used in subsequent multinominal logistic regression and mediation analyses.

Multinomial logistic regressions were conducted in Mplus version 8.8 to test hypotheses 2 and 3, examining the relationship between child sex assigned at birth, socioeconomic stress, and parental hostility and likelihood of internalizing symptom

trajectory class assignment, respectively. Full information maximum likelihood was used to account for missing data. Probabilities of class assignments based on the aforementioned predictors were compared, with one class serving as the reference category to which probability of assignment to the other classes was compared. Sex assigned at birth, cohort, Black/African American, and Latinx and/or Hispanic and/or Other racial and ethnic groups dummy codes, with White as the reference group, were included as covariates in all multinomial logistic regressions. Parental depression was included as an additional covariate in tests of the association between parental hostility and class assignment.

Mediation analyses were conducted in Mplus version 8.8 to test the fourth hypothesis examining whether parental hostility mediated the relationship between socioeconomic stress and internalizing symptom class membership. Full information maximum likelihood was used to account for missing data. The "model indirect" command was used to generate estimates and significance tests of total, indirect, and direct effects. If the indirect effect is significant and the direct effect is not, this indicates full mediation; if both the indirect and direct effects are significant, this indicates partial mediation. Sex assigned at birth, cohort, Black/African American, and Latinx and/or Hispanic and/or Other racial and ethnic groups dummy codes, with White as the reference group, were included as covariates on all paths. Parental depression was included as a covariate on the b path, from parental hostility to internalizing symptom class assignment.

### **CHAPTER III**

# RESULTS

### **Preliminary Analyses**

**Descriptive Statistics.** Means, standard deviations, minimums, maximums, skewness, and kurtosis for all study variables are presented in Table 1. On average, children exhibited internalizing symptom sum scores of 6.67 (SD = 7.40), 7.49 (SD = 8.60), and 7.83 (SD = 9.01) at T1 in middle childhood (ages 7–8), T2 in early adolescence (ages 11–13), and T3 in late adolescence (ages 15–17), respectively. On average, children exhibited externalizing symptom sum scores of 10.94 (SD = 13.40), 8.20 (SD = 11.90), and 6.46 (SD = 10.06) at T1, T2, and T3, respectively. The mean score for socioeconomic stress in early childhood (ages 18–27 months) was 1.57 (SD = .90). On average, parents reported hostility scores of 2.33 (SD = .80) and depression scores of .54 (SD = .48) when children were approximately 4–5 years of age.

**Correlations**. Zero-order correlations are presented in Table 2. Females exhibited significantly higher internalizing symptoms than boys at T1 (r = .08, p < .01) and T3 (r = .10, p < .01) and significantly lower externalizing symptoms at T1 (r = .12, p < .001) and T2 (r = -.11, p < .001). Internalizing and externalizing symptoms were positively and significantly correlated at all time points (r = .27-.67, p < .001). Children whose parents experienced high socioeconomic stress exhibited significantly higher internalizing symptoms at T1 (r = .25, p < .001) and T2 (r = .07, p < .05), and children exposed to more parental hostility exhibited significantly higher internalizing problems at all time points (r = .12-.20, p < .001). Parental hostility was not significantly correlated with

socioeconomic stress but was significantly and positively correlated with parental depression (r = .32, p < .001).

#### **Growth Mixture Model**

**Estimation of Internalizing Symptom Latent Classes.** Fit indices for all growth mixture models are presented in Table 3. An unconditional growth mixture model was used to estimate 2–4 class solutions. BIC and SABIC decreased through the 4-class model, whereas VLMR values indicated preference for the 3-class solution. Average latent class probabilities and entropy values indicated support for a 4-class solution. For the conditional growth mixture models, BIC and SABIC decreased through the 4-class model, whereas VLMR values indicated preference for the 3-class solution. For the conditional growth mixture models, BIC and SABIC decreased through the 4-class model, whereas VLMR values indicated preference for the 3-class solution. Average latent class probabilities and entropy values also indicated support for a 3-class solution. Taken together, a 3-class solution was retained and latent class assignments from the 3-class conditional growth mixture model were saved and used in subsequent analyses.

Figure 3 presents the observed individual values for internalizing symptoms and estimated internalizing means for classes 1–3. Mean scores for the growth factors of the 3-class conditional growth mixture model are presented in Table 4. The first class, comprising 41% of the sample, demonstrated the lowest level of internalizing symptoms with a mean intercept of .79 (SE = .54, p = ns) and linear slope of .13 (SE = .07, p = ns). The second class (39%) demonstrated a moderate level of internalizing symptoms with a significant mean intercept of 4.78 (SE = .80, p < .001) and slope of .149 (SE = .10, p = ns). Finally, the third class (20%) demonstrated a higher level of internalizing symptoms with a significant mean intercept of 9.02 (SE = 1.14, p < .001) and slope of .161 (SE = .20, p = ns). All classes exhibited relatively stable trajectories with nonsignificant slope

values. Females represented 49% of class one, 49% of class two, and 43% of class three. Characteristics of the classes are presented in Table 5. Participants assigned to class 3 had higher mean scores on socioeconomic stress and parental hostility compared to classes 1 and 2.

#### Multinomial Regression Models

**Prediction of Class Membership by Child Sex Assigned at Birth.** Odds ratios are presented in Table 6. Multinomial logistic regression models indicated that the odds of being assigned to class 1 versus class 3 and to class 2 versus class 3 were 35% and 39% higher for females compared to males, respectively. Follow-up analyses were conducted to determine if the same pattern of results would hold when examining class assignment from the unconditional growth mixture model. Conversely, odds of being assigned to class 1 versus class 3 and to class 2 versus class 3 were 39% (95% CI, .457, .823) and 25% (95% CI, .564, 1.008) lower for females compared to males, respectively.

**Prediction of Class Membership by Parental Hostility.** Multinomial logistic regression models indicated that the odds of being assigned to class 1 versus class 3 and to class 2 versus class 3 decreased by 41% and 22%, respectively, for a one unit increase in parental hostility.

**Prediction of Class Membership by Socioeconomic Stress.** Multinomial logistic regression models indicated that the odds of being assigned to class 1 versus class 3 and to class 2 versus class 3 decreased by 60% and 43%, respectively, for a one unit increase in socioeconomic stress.

### **Mediation Analysis**

#### Indirect Effect of Socioeconomic Stress on Class Membership. Mediation

analysis contrasting class 1 and class 3 membership is represented in Figure 4. The model indicated that the total effect of socioeconomic stress on class 3 membership was positive and significant ( $\beta = .745$ , p < .001). Socioeconomic stress was not significantly associated with parental hostility, though the association was at trend level ( $\beta = .075$ , p = .065). In turn, parental hostility was significantly associated with class 3 membership ( $\beta = .552$ , p < .001). The direct effect of socioeconomic stress on class 3 membership ( $\beta = .552$ , p < .001). The direct effect of socioeconomic stress on class 3 membership remained positive and significant, but the magnitude of the effect was attenuated ( $\beta = .706$ , p < .001). Finally, the indirect or mediated effect was not significant, though the estimate demonstrated a trend toward significance ( $\beta = .039$ , p = .087).

Mediation analysis contrasting class 2 and class 3 membership indicated that the total effect of socioeconomic stress on class 3 membership was positive and significant ( $\beta = .512, p < .001$ ). Socioeconomic stress was positively and significantly associated with parental hostility ( $\beta = .081, p < .05$ ). In turn, parental hostility was significantly associated with class 3 membership ( $\beta = .274, p < .01$ ). The direct effect of socioeconomic stress on class 3 membership remained positive and significant, but the magnitude of the effect was attenuated ( $\beta = .490, p < .01$ ). Finally, the indirect or mediated effect was not significant ( $\beta = .022, p = .112$ ).

#### **CHAPTER IV**

# DISCUSSION

# **Summary of Results**

The aims of the present study were to examine patterns in internalizing symptom development from childhood to adolescence; identify differences in symptom class membership according to child sex assigned at birth; and examine the influence of two important and distinct bioecological factors—interpersonal stressors due to hostile parenting and structural stressors related to socioeconomic factors—on the progression of children's internalizing symptoms between middle childhood and late adolescence. Hypotheses testing these aims were partially supported.

Three distinct heterogenous internalizing symptom classes were identified and defined by relative intercept values, including low (41%); moderate (39%); and higher (20%) symptom scores, consistent with hypothesis 1. The unconditional model that initially tested class membership likelihood by sex assigned at birth yielded results that aligned with hypothesis 2; the odds of membership in the higher symptom class, versus the low and moderate classes, were higher for females than they were for males. However, females were more likely than males to belong to the low symptom class when controlling for externalizing symptoms in the model, which was an unexpected result. The influences of parental hostility and socioeconomic stress on class membership aligned with hypothesis 3. As parental hostility and socioeconomic stress each increased, the likelihood of belonging to the higher symptom group increased.

There was a trending mediational effect wherein parenting behaviors partially mediated the influence of socioeconomic factors on symptom class membership (p =

.087), consistent with hypothesis 4. While the effect of socioeconomic stress on parental hostility was nonsignificant, parental hostility as a mediator significantly increased the likelihood of belonging to the higher symptom class when compared with the low symptom class. Accounting for the mediating effect of parental hostility, the direct effect of socioeconomic stress on the outcome was significant. The total effect of socioeconomic stress without mediation was also significant and even higher than the direct effect attenuated by hostile parenting behaviors.

#### Estimating Internalizing Symptom Classes

Observed symptom classes resulting from the growth mixture model align with predictions in hypothesis 1 that at least three unique developmental trajectories would be identified among the study sample. Significant parameter values for the intercept, children's internalizing symptom levels at T1, indicated that the classes represent unique differences in symptoms levels. Slope values for each class were slightly positive and, therefore, increasing; however nonsignificant coefficient values signal that these positive slopes may be no greater than zero. Given the nature of latent class assignment models that are used to estimate growth, it is possible that children's internalizing symptoms scores with the highest deviations (very high or very low) from the symptom class means were constrained to fit estimations that were not representative of their unique growth trajectories (Jung & Wickrama, 2008). For example, mean internalizing symptom scores at T1–T3 ranged from 6.67 to 7.83; however, minimum and maximum scores (0 and 64.2) fell at the opposite ends of the range at any given time point.

Another consideration is the potential effect of controlling for externalizing symptoms. Internalizing and externalizing symptoms were moderately to strongly

correlated at all timepoints; therefore, including externalizing as a cofounder in analyses may have had a more pronounced effect on the class outcomes than anticipated. Given the prevalence of symptom cooccurrence, the trajectories may not fully represent children's internalizing symptom growth in the absence of comorbid externalizing symptoms.

Another notable feature of the sample distribution was the percentage of children in the low symptom class (41%). While the present study did not examine a clinical sample, certain sample characteristics aligned with risk factors indicated in the scientific literature. A majority of children in the sample from the FLP cohort live in rural settings, live in households that fall at or below the federal threshold for poverty, and most participants fitting those demographics are also Black or African American. Each of these factors, on their own, confer risk for myriad health outcomes, including childhood internalizing symptom development (Van Voorhees et al., 2009; Vernon-Feagans et al., 2013).

Along similar lines, while the average household income for children from the EGDS cohort was higher than that of FLP, these children face unique risks as adoptees. Adopted children may face psychosocial challenges related to their identities as adopted children, as well as unknown risks of inherited genetic factors from their biological parents, and prenatal exposures associated with children's internalizing symptoms, such as maternal substance use (Marceau et al., 2015). Notwithstanding these risks, a larger proportion of the children in the study sample belonged to the low symptom class, signaling potentially important factors of protection from the rearing environment. Parent depressive symptom scores were very low and moderately correlated with parental

hostility (r = .32), as compared with other study variables; together this enriched rearing environment may have provided an important buffering effect and underscores the important influence of the rearing environment.

# Class Membership Moderated by Child Sex Assigned at Birth

Some of the results of the present study related to child sex assigned at birth deviated from my expectation (hypothesis 2) that a larger proportion of females, as compared with males, would belong to internalizing symptom classes characterized by higher symptoms. Likelihood of membership in the higher symptom class was only indicated when externalizing symptoms were not accounted for in the statistical model. When externalizing was included, the pattern of results for SAB was reversed. Study results indicate that class membership was heavily influenced by shared variance among children's internalizing and externalizing symptoms and underscore the importance of controlling for externalizing in investigations where child and adolescent internalizing is a focal construct. They also suggest several possible explanations for these effects.

A broad perspective is useful in first considering the shared genetic liability and other vulnerability factors among children that experience internalizing and externalizing symptoms. Research utilizing latent transition analysis has employed developmental perspectives to further understand factors associated with membership in latent classes characterized by internalizing symptoms, externalizing symptoms, or both, as well as the likelihood of changing class membership during childhood development (Isdahl-Troye et al., 2022).

In addition to findings that have identified risks for internalizing symptom development, other studies provide value in highlighting the high level of comorbidity of

internalizing and externalizing symptoms during childhood. One investigation among an early childhood sample of children between kindergarten and second grade identified that nearly half of children endorsed comorbid symptoms, and the remaining 40% of children that experienced symptoms were divided somewhat evenly between the externalizing symptom class and the internalizing symptom class (Willner et al., 2016). While internalizing symptom group members had a 20% probability of experiencing symptom remission over the course of early childhood, members of the externalizing group were 25% likely to transition membership to the comorbid symptom group, which remained largely stable across early childhood development.

Among the present study sample, children's internalizing symptoms at T1 (ages 7–8) were most highly correlated with externalizing symptoms at T1 and with internalizing symptoms at the T2 (ages 11–13). Although the study examined internalizing symptoms as the outcome of interest, a recognition of the prevalence of symptom co-occurrence sheds light on the clear influence of externalizing symptoms on class membership observed and suggests that internalizing symptoms that do not co-occur with externalizing may represent distinctive aspects of the construct.

Research findings have also indicated that internalizing and externalizing symptoms may be differentially reported based on several factors. Externalizing child characteristics and behaviors are typically more noticeable than internalizing characteristics and behaviors and more accurately identified by observers, such as parent/caregiver reporters (Comer & Kendall, 2004; Dwyer et al., 2006). Issues related to measurement may also be salient to the type of information that caregivers report. Using the CBCL and SDQ instruments administered in the present study to assess child

internalizing and externalizing symptoms, caregivers were typically asked to report on observable or noticeable features of externalizing, such as screaming, temper tantrums, disobedience at home, and other behaviors outside the home that commonly elicit social consequences, such as fighting and truancy. Conversely, the scale assessing internalizing symptoms comprised more items related to inwardly experienced emotional factors. Parents were asked to provide their assessment of whether their child prefers solitude, has thoughts of suicide, and feels worthlessness, inferior, or unloved. Less observable or attention-seeking internalizing symptoms may thereby bias caregiver reports.

In addition to differences in the observability of child internalizing and externalizing symptoms, scientific findings further indicate that there are discrepancies between caregiver and child reports of children's symptoms, with even less correspondence between parent and child reports about internalizing symptoms, as compared with externalizing symptoms (De Los Reyes & Kazdin, 2005; Duhig et al., 2000). Differences in reporting on children's socioemotional problems are even more pronounced between adolescents and their adult reporters, as compared with younger children (Achenbach et al., 1987; De Los Reyes et al., 2015), and evidence further suggests that discrepancies in anxiety symptom reporting in particular may reflect differences in the aspects of internalizing symptoms that children and parents pay attention to (Nauta et al., 2004). Although the present study only used parent reports to assess child symptoms, biases in reporting could potentially skew results.

Sex assigned at birth and factors related to gender-roles may also be relevant in understanding the lower likelihood of membership in the higher symptom class among females in this study. Some research findings reported that parents are less sensitive to children's depressive symptomology overall, and the effect is significantly more pronounced among female children (Angold et al., 1987). However, other study findings indicate that gender role-based expectations accounted for mothers' disproportional attribution of internalizing behaviors to their female children, as compared with males, and externalizing behaviors with their male children, as compared with females (Najman et al., 2001).

#### Influence of Parental Hostility and Socioeconomic Stress on Class Membership

The scientific literature substantiates study results that predicted membership in the higher symptom class according to increases in parental hostility and increases socioeconomic stress (hypothesis 3). Among children sampled in the present study, where average scores for parental hostility were fairly low, results indicated that the influence of harsh parenting behaviors were meaningful regardless of the frequency at which they occurred. Among all study variables, parenting behaviors correlated most strongly with parent depressive symptoms, in alignment with research findings that have suggested various factors linking parent and child mental health, including heritable influences, health behaviors, and biological factors that impact parents' physical wellbeing.

Environmental factors acting upon parents may also profoundly influence the socioemotional resources they have access to and can bring to bear in their parenting (Brumariu & Kerns, 2010). Macrosystemic influences shape a caregiver's experience of their environments based on individual identity variables, such as race, ethnicity, sex assigned at birth, and gender; as well as interrelated contextual factors that may include

cultural perspectives regarding discipline and the impact of acculturative stressors on parenting demands (Emmen et al., 2013; Pinderhuges et al., 2000).

The significance of socioeconomic stress in predicting children's internalizing symptom classes also suggests that there are exosystemic factors that impact children's psychological wellbeing. Some direct influences may include unsafe neighborhood and school environments that can pose daily threats to safety and elicit hypervigilant psychosocial responses to navigating the local environment. However, in the present study, variables used to measure socioeconomic stress indicate a meaningful influence of the socioeconomic environment, by way of parents' educational attainment and income that supports a child's household. Factors that influence the formal levels of education that parents attain can have rippling impacts on employment options and vocational advancement (Darity, 2003; Fergusson et al., 2007), as well as income. Income alone can profoundly affect caregivers' access to tangible resources that directly and indirectly support child development, including accessibility of needed transportation, healthy foods, medical care, and essential childcare (Dearing et al., 2001).

The mediational analysis in the present study also tested whether the stressors caregivers experienced from these exosystemic factors influenced children's mental health directly as well as indirectly through parenting behaviors (hypothesis 4). Although the effect of socioeconomic stress on parenting was trending and not found to be statistically meaningful, parental hostility did significantly influence children's internalizing symptoms in the mediation model. This result suggests that there could be other contributors to harsh parenting behaviors that better explain the relationship between socioeconomic stress and internalizing symptoms. It is also possible that the

constructs used to measure socioeconomic stress don't fully capture the array of exosystemic and microsystemic stressors that could impact a parent's socioeconomic status. In the present study, parent educational attainment and household income were the only factors that contributed to the socioeconomic stress variable; however, other nuanced factors could be relevant to the way this construct is measured. Caregivers navigating daily microaggressions in the workplace, for example, may endorse higher levels of stress that undermine mental health. Other exosystemic factors, such as housing affordability and security, align with a multitude of difficulties and expose household members to myriad adversities that negatively influence mental health (McLoyd, 1998).

# Limitations

Limitations related to analytic approaches, data availability and missing data, operationalizing constructs, and theoretical models were identified. First, in terms of limitations related to analytic approaches, nonsignificant slope values associated with observed categorical outcomes suggest that there may be other growth models that could fit these data in ways that allow for greater interpretation of within-person variability. Additionally, child-reported symptom data is considered more reliable than parent reports, particularly during adolescence (Barch et al., 2018; Ford & McCoy, 2022). Therefore, parent reports used for the outcome variable for the present study may have skewed the data at the third outcome measurement. Furthermore, statistical models used were not equipped to account for factorial invariance due to item-level differences between early childhood CBCL and SDQ instruments; therefore, early childhood internalizing symptom measurements were not included in final analyses. Including a

fourth outcome measurement would have allowed for estimation of a quadratic growth effect; however, there are drawbacks and benefits to both approaches.

Limitations related to missing data resulted from differences in data collection and measurement times across study cohorts; limited availability to certain data at measurement time points resulted in systematic missingness. In addition, some instruments were not uniformly available and resulted in exclusion of certain constructs from statistical modeling. Pubertal development, for example, was identified as a potential confounder impacting child internalizing symptom development but was not assessed at the same child ages in both cohorts and was ultimately excluded as a covariate. Parental depression was an important covariate that was included in analyses given its known influence on parenting behaviors. However, its inclusion resulted in a fair amount of listwise deletion of data and limited considerations for including other potentially important covariates, such as parental anxiety. In addition to the potential issue of covariation with parental depression, parental anxiety could have posed similar missing data concerns and was not included a confounder in the present study.

Limitations were also identified in the way constructs could be operationalized and measured. In regard to the socioeconomic stress construct, income-to-needs data (Dearing et al., 2001; McLoyd, 1998), a more sensitive assessment of family economic wellbeing than income alone, were not available for use during analyses. Similarly, measures of economic strain (Pearlin, 1981) were not uniformly available in both sample datasets and could not be included in a composite variable measuring socioeconomic stress. Regarding parent educational attainment data that did contribute to the socioeconomic stress composite variable, small percentages of EGDS cohort adoptive

parents reported either slightly higher (6.5%) or lower (4%) educational attainment at a second collection wave. Data exploration revealed that education levels across the cohort remained largely stable and this minor limitation did not impact the plan of analysis. In addition to these considerations for construct operationalization, additional measurement timepoints to assess the potential effects of changes in socioeconomic status over time could have been informative. Similar to socioeconomic stress, commonly used approaches were employed to assess children's racial and ethnic identities. However, race and ethnicity data aggregation approaches such as these, that group unique racial and ethnic communities into broader classifications of race and ethnicity, are aptly criticized for potentially masking important within group differences (Braveman et al., 2005; Kauh et al., 2021).

More broadly, the bioecological framework employed limited the theoretical scope of the present study to constructs focused on bioecological levels of influence on children's internalizing symptom development. Accounting for the influence of children's experiential processes, which may inform their stress appraisal, on internalizing symptom development, was beyond the scope of the present study.

### **Future Directions**

Future studies could address aforementioned limitations to the study's analytic approaches, data availability and missingness, operationalizing constructs, and theoretical foundation. First, other analytic approaches could be beneficial. Modeling both internalizing and externalizing symptom growth, rather than controlling for externalizing symptoms, could allow for informative comparisons between symptom classes. Additionally, an alternative to estimating latent classes, which constrains potentially

informative sample variance, could include modeling the slope and intercept. This approach could still allow for the examination of various risk and protective factors, as well as more nuanced findings, and may be considered for future studies. Shiftingindicator models may also be considered to address factorial invariance between the early childhood internalizing symptom instruments. These investigations could use secondorder latent growth modeling to account for item-level changes across repeated measurements to insure that the construct is being reliably measured across assessment time points (Hong & Ho, 2005; Sayer & Cumsille, 2001).

In regard to concerns about data missingness and availability, when working with a large multi-site dataset, it could be useful to include approaches to analysis plans that consider and compare multiple approaches to handling missingness, such as multiple imputation (MI) and full information maximum likelihood, FIML (Lee & Shi, 2021). Some data that were excluded based on availability, such as timing of pubertal development, should be included or considered for inclusion if available for future research. Puberty is an important factor to control for when investigating child development; there is support in the scientific literature for significant associations between pubertal status and internalizing symptom development (Hankin & Abramson, 2001; McGuire et al., 2019; Ullsperger & Nikolas, 2017). Social roles and related youth experiences have an important impact on child mental health during puberty in particular and outcomes are further differentiated according to pubertal development among and between female and male adolescents. Parental anxiety is another potential confounder that would be useful to include in future analyses with attention paid to covariation with parental depression. Similar to depressive symptoms, parental anxiety symptoms

associated with parenting behaviors and family conflict warrant consideration (Ahmadzadeh et al., 2019)

Future investigations may also consider construct measurement approaches that could better represent the complexity of macrosystemic influences on certain data. Income-to-needs, for example, would have been a more contextualized and preferred income-related factor contributing to the socioeconomic stress construct. Financial strain is another measure of economic resource availability, with the additional inclusion of an individual's subjective appraisal of how financial limitations contribute to life stress (Pearlin et al., 1981). Augmenting objective measures with subjective measures of stress can be particularly useful in research designs that seek to understand the experiences of people with minoritized identities. Among the populations sampled in the present study, subjective measures of stress could help to parse the impact of tangible resource limitations from the influence of coping styles, experiences of discrimination, and other intangible contributors to perceptions of financial security (Angel et al., 2003; Glei et al., 2018). Future studies could consider including these additional factors in a variable measuring socioeconomic stress, in addition to examining the effects of changes in family socioeconomic status that occur across children's development. Similarly nuanced approaches may be considered in measuring racial and ethnic constructs and/or the influence of minority stress on internalizing symptom outcomes. In addition to study design approaches that might investigate race and ethnicity as moderating factors on symptom development, future examinations could also consider more nuanced, intersectionality-sensitive, and equitable approaches to race and ethnicity data disaggregation (Braveman et al., 2005; Kauh et al., 2021).

In regard to theoretical limitations identified, bioecological and diathesis-stress models may not be best suited to account for meaning-making processes underlying selfreferent variables influencing caregivers' perceptions about circumstances that contribute to their stress or children's phenomenological experiences that influence internalizing symptom expression. Theoretical frameworks such as the Phenomenological Variant on Ecological Systems Theory (PVEST) may be useful in conceptualizing individual perceptions subject to influences from the macrosystem. PVEST includes the social and environmental contexts within the bioecological framework and additionally accounts for the role of a child's phenomenological experience operating as an individual-level factor moderating influences from other levels of the bioecosystem (Spencer et al., 1997; Velez & Spencer, 2018). This type of framework is sensitive to the influences of children's cognitive styles, perspective-taking, and experiential processing on differences in symptom expression. While race, ethnicity, and gender operate as social constructs on the macrosystemic level, PVEST acknowledges that an individual's self-concept is developed through a sense of identification with larger sociocultural factors and accounts for how a child makes meaning of the structures, processes, interactions, and other individuals that reflect their society's values (Hope et al., 2022).

### Implications for Counseling and Clinical Psychology Practice

Counseling and clinical psychologists are uniquely positioned to access a feedback loop of information unique to their roles as scientist-practitioners. Findings from the present study suggest that internalizing symptoms that can develop into anxietyrelated and depressive disorders may be masked by commonly co-occurring externalizing symptoms that draw more attention to disruptive behaviors. Clinicians skilled in
differential diagnosis and assessment, and further attuned to children's treatment needs, may select approaches that target affective problems and mood dysregulation that manifest as inwardly focused distress, outwardly expressed behaviors, or both. Study findings provide even stronger indications that children's psychological wellbeing is inherently linked to the wellbeing of the people and communities with the most proximal influences on their development. Focusing exclusively on child-centered interventions may miss more sustainable, systems-based approaches to providing care for their caregivers and bolstering community supports (Stormshak et al., 2021).

Families predictably seek treatment for their children when children's behaviors noticeably limit their functioning or result in problems at home or school. Trained clinicians are equipped to address and intervene upon both bioecological levels of influence on children's mental health, individual and macrosystemic. Contextually focused assessment can reveal cognitive and neurodevelopmental contributors to children's problems with socioemotional function, such as ADHD diagnoses that compound the effects of affective problems related to anxiety. Effective assessment may also ascertain the contribution to children's symptoms from caregiver behaviors and socioeconomic factors that impact children's home environments and basic needs. Assessment models such as the well-validated Family Check Up use a diverse combination of data, including parent- and child-reported measures; clinical interviewing; and clinician observation of parent-child interactions in the home environment in order to develop treatment plans specific to children's developmental needs. Important considerations about treatment implementation and settings are also within the purview of counseling and clinical psychology scientist-practitioners and can determine treatment

59

accessibility. Findings from the present study emphasize the need for practitioners to engage with scientifically informed interventions that effectively treat children's symptoms, integrate the needs of caregivers, and attend to structural barriers that impede access to child-centered family-based care.

#### Conclusion

Increasing understanding about factors that exacerbate and attenuate risk for children's internalizing symptom development serves an essential wellness promotion goal with interdependent objectives. This means that accessible clinical approaches that target assessment and individual-level symptom reduction and management must operate in collaboration with the development and honing of effective preventative approaches to addressing social, environmental, and ideological contributors to long-term outcomes of childhood internalizing problems, such as depression and anxiety. The global scale and public health burden of the long-term sequelae of early internalizing problems underscores the need to prioritize both approaches. Community-based participatory action, mixed methods, and other creative and interdisciplinary research approaches are a productive way forward for preventionists investigating systemic contributors to childhood and adolescent internalizing problems.

For researchers studying internalizing symptom development from childhood to adolescence, this includes challenging the assumptions about who is vulnerable, giving consideration to the ripple effect of community transmission of negative outcomes over time, and rethinking how and among whom outcomes are measured (Castelli et al., 2009; Cooper et al., 2022). Unfortunately, data is still disproportionately collected; communities that are already marginalized (Bynum et al., 2008; Dunn et al., 2016)

60

thereby continue to lose out on the greatest benefits of scientific inquiry. Prioritizing intentionality in incorporating anti-racist approaches into the research process, however, will lend itself to regenerative outcomes for the science through the identification of theories sensitive to systemic and intersecting issues of equity and discrimination; approaches to measurement and analysis that identify and correct for overlooked biases in instrumentation and interpretive conventions; and attention to the sustainability of wellness outcomes on systemic levels that heavily impact communities, caregivers, and rearing environments that nurture children's development.

## **APPENDICES**

# Figure 1

Latent Class Growth Mixture Model to Identify Developmental Trajectories of Internalizing Symptoms



*Note.* Conceptual model of all study variables used in analyses, including path coefficients for the latent class growth mixture model, intercept parameters fixed at 1, and slope coefficients fixed according to average time intervals (in years) between time 1 and time 2 (5.5 years) and between time 1 and time 3 (9.5 years).

## Figure 2

### Simplified Path Diagrams of Growth Mixture Model and Multinomial Regression Models



*Note.* Growth mixture model diagram (above) represents the latent class growth model used to estimate internalizing symptom classes. Multinomial regression diagram (below) represents analyses used to regress one categorical predictor, sex assigned at birth, and two continuous predictors, parental hostility, and socioeconomic stress, onto the outcome variable, internalizing symptom latent classes. The mediational regression analysis testing the indirect effect of socioeconomic stress on the outcome, is represented by the upward vertical arrow between the two measured continuous predictor variables, socioeconomic stress, and parental hostility.

### Figure 3



Three-Class Internalizing Symptom Trajectories by Sex Assigned at Birth

*Note.* Gray lines represent 1,555 distinct observed growth trajectories of children's internalizing symptom scores, as represented by the y-axis, with age represented (in years) by the x-axis between time 1 (mean age = 7.25), time 2 (mean age = 12.68), and time 3 (mean age = 16.47). The three prominent colored lines represent estimated mean internalizing symptom scores among children assigned to latent class 1, 2, and 3 based on heterogeneous symptom development.

### Figure 4

Mediation Model Contrasting Class 1 and Class 3 Membership



*Note.* Mediational model depicting path coefficients corresponding to "a\*b path" representing the indirect effect, "c path" representing the total effect, and "c' path" representing the direct effect of socioeconomic stress on the internalizing symptom class outcome variable.

	N (%)				
FLP	1074 (69%)				
Female	743 (48%)				
Black	502 (32%)				
Latinx/Other	241 (16%)				
White	812 (52%)				
	Mean (SD)	Min	Max	Skew	Kurtosis
Socioeconomic Stress	1.57 (.90)	0	3.35	.012	-1.211
Parental Hostility	2.33 (.80)	1	6.13	.516	.536
Parental Depression	.54 (.48)	0	2.65	1.388	1.709
T1 Internalizing	6.67 (7.40)	0	59.7	2.455	9.076
T1 Externalizing	10.94 (13.40)	0	69.8	2.162	4.443
T2 Internalizing	7.49 (8.60)	0	64.2	2.303	7.511
T2 Externalizing	8.20 (11.90)	0	66.8	2.636	7.330
T3 Internalizing	7.83 (9.01)	0	61.5	2.146	5.917
T3 Externalizing	6.46 (10.06)	0	70.4	2.871	9.669

Study Variable Descriptive Statistics

*Note*. Cohort coded 0 = Early Growth and Development Study, 1 = Family Life Project (FLP); Sex-assigned coded 0 = male, 1 = female; Black = dummy coded race/ethnicity where 1 = Black/African American, 0 = Other; Other = dummy coded race and ethnicity where 1 = Latinx, and/or Hispanic, and/or other race and/or ethnicity, 0 = else; White = dummy coded race and ethnicity where 1 = White, 0 = Other.

Study	νI	/ari	ahle	Zero-	Order	Correl	lations
Sina	y v	u u	NOIC	LUIU	Oraci	correct	anons

	1.	2.	3.	4.	5.	6.	7.	8.	9.	10.	11.	12.	13.
1. FLP	-												
2. Female	.06*	-											
3. Black	.26***	.01	-										
4. Lx/Oth	27***	.00	30***	-									
5. White	04	01	72***	45***	-								
6. SS	.74***	.05*	.41***	18***	26***	-							
7. PH	07*	02	01	03	.03	01	-						
8. PD	.17***	.02	.09**	01	08*	.28***	.32***	-					
9. T1 Int	.19***	.08**	.11***	09**	04	.25***	.20***	.33***	-				
10. T1 Ext	.18***	12***	.06*	07*	01	.25***	.18***	.28***	.51***	-			
11. T2 Int	.03	.06	04	05	.08*	.07*	.12***	.30***	.50***	.35***	-		
12. T2 Ext	.02	11***	03	03	.05	.11**	.13***	.24***	.32***	.58***	.51***	-	
13. T3 Int	02	.10**	03	01	.03	.05	.17***	.27***	.41***	.29***	.64***	.41***	-
14. T3 Ext	01	07	.00	04	.03	.13**	.17***	.24***	.27***	.46***	.40***	.67***	.56***

*Note.* \* p < .05; \*\* p < .01, \*\*\* p < .001; Cohort coded 0 = Early Growth and Development Study, 1 = Family Life Project (FLP) (n = 1,555); Sex-assigned coded 0 = male, 1 = female (n = 1,555); Black = dummy coded race/ethnicity where 1 = Black/African American, 0 = Other (n = 1,555); Other = dummy coded race and ethnicity where 1 = Latinx, and/or Hispanic, and/or other race and/or ethnicity, 0 = else (n = 1,555); White = dummy coded race and ethnicity where 1 = White, 0 = Other (n = 1,555); SS= socioeconomic stress (n = 1,361); PH = parental hostility (n = 1,075); PD = parental depression (n = 954); T1 Int = time 1 internalizing symptom sum score (N = 1,305); T1 Ext = time 2 externalizing symptom sum score (n = 967); T2 Ext = time 2 externalizing symptom sum score (n = 798); T3 Ext = time 3 internalizing symptom sum score (n = 798).

The mances jor 1 wo- to		ure mouers	
Fit Indices	2 Classes	3 Classes	4 Classes
AIC	39335.366	38532.381	38214.027
BIC	39570.732	38864.033	38641.966
Adjusted BIC	39430.954	38667.074	38387.824
Entropy	.844	.750	.717
LMR <i>p</i> -value	<.001	<.01	.699
ALRT <i>p</i> -value	<.001	< .01	.699

Fit Indices for Two- to Four-Class Growth Mixture Models

*Note*. AIC = Akaike information criterion; BIC = Bayesian information criterion; Adjusted BIC = sample size-adjusted Bayesian information criterion; LMR = Vuong– Lo–Mendell–Rubin test; ALRT = Adjusted Lo–Mendell–Rubin test.

# Table 4

Mean Scores for Growth Factors of Three-Class Growth Mixture Model

Growth Factors	Clas	ass 1 Class 2		Class 3		
_	Mean	SE	Mean	SE	Mean	SE
Intercept	.79	.54	4.78***	.80	9.02***	1.14
Linear Parameter	.13+	.07	.149	.10	.161	.20

<u></u>	~~~~ <i>r</i>			
	Total Sample	Class 1	Class 2	Class 3
	N = 1,555	N = 633	N = 614	N = 308
	(100%)	(41%)	(39%)	(20%)
		Ν	(%)	
FLP	1074 (69%)	438 (69%)	384 (63%)	252 (82%)
Female	743 (48%)	310 (49%)	302 (49%)	131 (43%)
Black	502 (32%)	183 (29%)	199 (32%)	120 (39%)
Latinx/Other	241 (16%)	116 (18%)	96 (16%)	29 (9%)
White	812 (52%)	334 (53%)	319 (52%)	159 (52%)
		Mean	n (SD)	
Socioeconomic Stress	1.57 (.90)	1.44 (.86)	1.49 (.91)	1.97 (.85)
Parental Hostility	2.33 (.80)	2.13 (.70)	2.37 (.77)	2.60 (.89)
Parental Depression	.54 (.48)	.36 (.35)	.56 (.47)	.78 (.58)
T1 Internalizing	6.67 (7.40)	2.37 (2.06)	7.14 (4.92)	13.96 (11.09)
T1 Externalizing	10.94 (13.40)	3.26 (2.54)	8.69 (5.52)	30.07 (17.81)
T2 Internalizing	7.49 (8.60)	2.15 (1.89)	7.57 (5.71)	14.97 (12.20)
T2 Externalizing	8.20 (11.90)	1.63 (1.62)	6.29 (4.82)	20.85 (17.75)
T3 Internalizing	7.83 (9.01)	2.71 (2.41)	8.47 (6.52)	16.92 (13.42)
T3 Externalizing	6.46 (10.06)	1.37 (1.61)	4.76 (3.84)	20.42 (15.22)

Characteristics of Internalizing Symptom Trajectory Classes

*Note.* Cohort coded 0 = Early Growth and Development Study (EGDS), 1 = Family Life Project (FLP); Sex-assigned coded 0 = male, 1 = female; Black = dummy coded race/ethnicity where 1 = Black/African American, 0 = Other; Other = dummy coded race and ethnicity where 1 = Latinx, and/or Hispanic, and/or other race and/or ethnicity, 0 = else; White = dummy coded race and ethnicity where 1 = White, 0 = Other.

# Table 6

	Class 1 vs Class 3	Class 2 vs Class 3
Variable	OR (95% CI)	OR (95% CI)
Female	1.345 (1.019, 1.775)	1.392 (1.052, 1.841)
Parental Hostility	. 591 (.471, .741)	. 784 (.639, .961)
Socioeconomic Stress	. 402 (.307, .524)	. 569 (.437, .740)

Odds Ratios for Predictors and Likelihood of Class Membership

Note. If 95% confidence interval includes 1, effect is not significant.

#### **REFERENCES CITED**

- Abrams, K., Theberge, S. K., & Karan, O. C. (2005). Children and adolescents who are depressed: An ecological approach. *Professional School Counseling*, 8(3), 284– 292. JSTOR.
- Achenbach, T. M., Ivanova, M. Y., Rescorla, L. A., Turner, L. V., & Althoff, R. R. (2016). Internalizing/externalizing problems: Review and recommendations for clinical and research applications. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 55(8), 647–656. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaac.2016.05.012
- Achenbach, T. M., McConaughy, S. H., & Howell, C. T. (1987). Child/adolescent behavioral and emotional problems: Implications of cross-informant correlations for situational specificity. *Psychological Bulletin*, 101(2), 213. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.101.2.213
- Achenbach, T. M., & Rescorla, L. A. (2001). *Manual for ASEBA School-Age Forms & Profiles*. Research Center for Children, Youth, & Families.
- Ahmadzadeh, Y. I., Eley, T. C., Leve, L. D., Shaw, D. S., Natsuaki, M. N., Reiss, D., Neiderhiser, J. M., & McAdams, T. A. (2019). Anxiety in the family: A genetically informed analysis of transactional associations between mother, father and child anxiety symptoms. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 60(12), 1269–1277. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpp.13068
- Allen, J. P., Porter, M., McFarland, C., McElhaney, K. B., & Marsh, P. (2007). The relation of attachment security to adolescents' paternal and peer relationships, depression, and externalizing behavior. *Child Development*, 78(4), 1222–1239. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2007.01062.x
- American Psychiatric Association. (2013). *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders* (5th ed.). https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.books.9780890425596
- Anderson, L. M., Adeney, K. L., Shinn, C., Safranek, S., Buckner-Brown, J., & Krause, L. K. (2015). Community coalition-driven interventions to reduce health disparities among racial and ethnic minority populations. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*. https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD009905.pub2
- Angel, R. J., Frisco, M., Angel, J. L., & Chiriboga, D. A. (2003). Financial strain and health among elderly Mexican-origin individuals. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 44(4), 536–551. https://doi.org/10.2307/1519798
- Angold, A., Weissman, M. M., John, K., Merikancas, K. R., Prusoff, B. A., Wickramaratne, P., Gammon, G. D., & Warner, V. (1987). Parent and child reports of depressive symptoms in children at low and high risk of depression. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 28(6), 901–915. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.1987.tb00678.x

- Arnold, D. S., O'Leary, S. G., Wolff, L. S., & Acker, M. M. (1993). The Parenting Scale: A measure of dysfunctional parenting in discipline situations. *Psychological Assessment*, 5(2), 137–144.
- Auerbach, R. P., Bigda-Peyton, J. S., Eberhart, N. K., Webb, C. A., & Ho, M.-H. R. (2011). Conceptualizing the prospective relationship between social support, stress, and depressive symptoms among adolescents. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 39(4), 475–487. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10802-010-9479-x
- Avenevoli, S., Swendsen, J., He, J.-P., Burstein, M., & Merikangas, K. R. (2015). Major depression in the national comorbidity survey–adolescent supplement: Prevalence, correlates, and treatment. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 54(1), 37-44.e2. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaac.2014.10.010
- Baldwin, A. L. (1955). Behavior and development in childhood. Dryden Press.
- Barch, D. M., Albaugh, M. D., Avenevoli, S., Chang, L., Clark, D. B., Glantz, M. D., Hudziak, J. J., Jernigan, T. L., Tapert, S. F., Yurgelun-Todd, D., Alia-Klein, N., Potter, A. S., Paulus, M. P., Prouty, D., Zucker, R. A., & Sher, K. J. (2018). Demographic, physical and mental health assessments in the adolescent brain and cognitive development study: Rationale and description. *Developmental Cognitive Neuroscience*, *32*, 55–66. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dcn.2017.10.010
- Barker, E. D., Jaffee, S. R., Uher, R., & Maughan, B. (2011). The contribution of prenatal and postnatal maternal anxiety and depression to child maladjustment. *Depression* & Anxiety, 28(8), 696–702. https://doi.org/10.1002/da.20856
- Barker, M. M., Beresford, B., Bland, M., & Fraser, L. K. (2019). Prevalence and incidence of anxiety and depression among children, adolescents, and young adults with life-limiting conditions: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *JAMA Pediatrics*, 173(9), 835. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2019.1712
- Baxter, A. J., Vos, T., Scott, K. M., Ferrari, A. J., & Whiteford, H. A. (2014). The global burden of anxiety disorders in 2010. *Psychological Medicine*, 44(11), 2363–2374. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291713003243
- Beardslee, J., Docherty, M., Mulvey, E., & Pardini, D. (2021). The direct and indirect associations between childhood socioeconomic disadvantage and adolescent gun violence. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, 50(3), 326–336. https://doi.org/10.1080/15374416.2019.1644646
- Belsky, J., & Pluess, M. (2009). Beyond diathesis stress: Differential susceptibility to environmental influences. *Psychological Bulletin*, 135(6), 885–908. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0017376

- Belsky, J., Schlomer, G. L., & Ellis, B. J. (2012). Beyond cumulative risk: Distinguishing harshness and unpredictability as determinants of parenting and early life history strategy. *Developmental Psychology*, 48(3), 662–673. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0024454
- Braveman, P. A., Cubbin, C., Egerter, S., Chideya, S., Marchi, K. S., Metzler, M., & Posner, S. (2005). Socioeconomic status in health research: One size does not fit all. *JAMA*, 294(22), 2879. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.294.22.2879
- Bronfenbrenner, U. (1979). *The ecology of human development: Experiments by nature and design*. Harvard University Press.
- Bronfenbrenner, U. (1986). Ecology of the family as a context for human development: Research perspectives. *Developmental Psychology*, 22(6), 723–742. https://doi.org/10.1037/0012-1649.22.6.723
- Bronfenbrenner, U., & Morris, P. A. (2007). The Bioecological Model of Human Development. In *Handbook of Child Psychology* (pp. 793–828).
- Brumariu, L. E., & Kerns, K. A. (2010). Parent–child attachment and internalizing symptoms in childhood and adolescence: A review of empirical findings and future directions. *Development and Psychopathology*, 22(1), 177–203. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579409990344
- Buck, K. A., & Dix, T. (2012). Can developmental changes in inhibition and peer relationships explain why depressive symptoms increase in early adolescence? *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 41(4), 403–413. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-011-9651-9
- Burchinal, M., Foster, T. J., Bezdek, K. G., Bratsch-Hines, M., Blair, C., & Vernon-Feagans, L. (2020). School-entry skills predicting school-age academic and social–emotional trajectories. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 51, 67–80. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecresq.2019.08.004
- Bush, N. R., Wakschlag, L. S., LeWinn, K. Z., Hertz-Picciotto, I., Nozadi, S. S., Pieper, S., Lewis, J., Biezonski, D., Blair, C., Deardorff, J., Neiderhiser, J. M., Leve, L. D., Elliott, A. J., Duarte, C. S., Lugo-Candelas, C., O'Shea, T. M., Avalos, L. A., Page, G. P., & Posner, J. (2020). Family environment, neurodevelopmental risk, and the Environmental Children's Health Outcomes (ECHO) initiative: Looking back and moving forward. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, *11*, Article 547. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2020.00547
- Bustos, Y., & Santiago, C. D. (2022). Effects of familism, parenting, and family cohesion on child internalizing symptoms among Mexican immigrant families. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10826-022-02423-w

- Bynum, M. S., Best, C., Barnes, S. L., & Burton, E. T. (2008). Private regard, identity protection and perceived racism among African American males. *Journal of African American Studies*, 12(2), 142–155. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12111-008-9038-5
- Cadman, T., Kwong, A. S. F., Moran, P., O'Mahen, H., Culpin, I., Lawler, D., & Pearson, R. (2020). Joint associations of parental personality traits and socioeconomic position with trajectories of offspring depression: Findings from up to 6925 families in a UK birth cohort. *MedRxiv*. https://doi.org/10.1101/2020.08.19.20177899
- Capistrano, C. G., Bianco, H., & Kim, P. (2016). Poverty and internalizing symptoms: The indirect effect of middle childhood poverty on internalizing symptoms via an emotional response inhibition pathway. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 7. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyg.2016.01242
- Castelli, L., Zogmaister, C., & Tomelleri, S. (2009). The transmission of racial attitudes within the family. *Developmental Psychology*, 45(2), 586–591. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0014619
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2020, February 21). *Depression in the U.S. Household Population*, 2009-2012. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/fastats/depression.htm
- Christophe, N. K., Stein, G. L., Martin Romero, M. Y., Chan, M., Jensen, M., Gonzalez, L. M., & Kiang, L. (2019). Coping and culture: The protective effects of shift-&persist and ethnic-racial identity on depressive symptoms in Latinx youth. *Journal* of Youth and Adolescence, 48(8), 1592–1604. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-019-01037-8
- Clark, D. A., Klump, K. L., & Burt, S. A. (2018). Parent depressive symptomatology moderates the etiology of externalizing behavior in childhood: An examination of gene-environment interaction effects. *Developmental Psychology*, 54(7), 1277– 1289. https://doi.org/10.1037/dev0000522
- Clarke, J. A. (2022). Sex Assigned at Birth. Columbia Law Review, 122(7), 1821–1898.
- Combahee River Collective. (1995). Combahee river collective statement. In B. Guy-Sheftall (Ed.). In *Words of Fire: An Anthology of African-American Feminist Thought* (pp. 232–240). The New Press (original work published in 1977).
- Comer, J. S., & Kendall, P. C. (2004). A symptom-level examination of parent–child agreement in the diagnosis of anxious youths. *Journal of the American Academy* of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry, 43(7), 878–886. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.chi.0000125092.35109.c5

- Cooper, S. M., Hurd, N. M., & Loyd, A. B. (2022). Advancing scholarship on anti-racism within developmental science: Reflections on the special section and recommendations for future research. *Child Development*, 93(3), 619–632. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdev.13783
- Copeland, W. E., Shanahan, L., Costello, E. J., & Angold, A. (2009). Childhood and adolescent psychiatric disorders as predictors of young adult disorders. Archives of General Psychiatry, 66(7), 764–772. https://doi.org/10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2009.85
- Costello, D. M., Swendsen, J., Rose, J. S., & Dierker, L. C. (2008). Risk and protective factors associated with trajectories of depressed mood from adolescence to early adulthood. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 76(2), 173. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.76.2.173
- Cotter, K. L., Wu, Q., & Smokowski, P. R. (2016). Longitudinal risk and protective factors associated with internalizing and externalizing symptoms among male and female adolescents. *Child Psychiatry & Human Development*, 47(3), 472–485. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10578-015-0580-9
- Crenshaw, K. (1989). Demarginalizing the intersection of race and sex: A Black feminist critique of antidiscrimination doctrine, feminist theory and antiracist politics. *University of Chicago Legal Forum*, 1989, 139–168.
- Criss, M. M., Pettit, G. S., Bates, J. E., Dodge, K. A., & Lapp, A. L. (2002). Family adversity, positive peer relationships, and children's externalizing behavior: A longitudinal perspective on risk and resilience. *Child Development*, 73(4), 1220– 1237. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8624.00468
- Cupito, A. M., Stein, G. L., & Gonzalez, L. M. (2015). Familial cultural values, depressive symptoms, school belonging and grades in Latino adolescents: Does gender matter? *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 24(6), 1638–1649. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10826-014-9967-7
- Darity, W. A. (2003). Employment discrimination, segregation, and health. *American Journal of Public Health*, 93(2), 226–231. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.93.2.226
- Daughters, S. B., Reynolds, E. K., MacPherson, L., Kahler, C. W., Danielson, C. K., Zvolensky, M., & Lejuez, C. W. (2009). Distress tolerance and early adolescent externalizing and internalizing symptoms: The moderating role of gender and ethnicity. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, 47(3), 198–205. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brat.2008.12.001
- De Los Reyes, A., Augenstein, T. M., Wang, M., Thomas, S. A., Drabick, D. A. G., Burgers, D. E., & Rabinowitz, J. (2015). The validity of the multi-informant approach to assessing child and adolescent mental health. *Psychological Bulletin*, *141*(4), 858–900. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0038498

- De Los Reyes, A., & Kazdin, A. E. (2005). Informant discrepancies in the assessment of childhood psychopathology: A critical review, theoretical framework, and recommendations for further study. *Psychological Bulletin*, 131(4), 483–509. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.131.4.483
- Dearing, E., McCartney, K., & Taylor, B. A. (2001). Change in family income-to-needs matters more for children with less. *Child Development*, 72(6), 1779–1793.
- Dishion, T. J., Stormshak, E. A., & Kavanagh, K. A. (2012). Everyday parenting: A professional's guide to building family management skills. Research Press.
- Doering, S., Larsson, H., Halldner, L., Gillberg, C., Kuja-Halkola, R., & Lundström, S. (2022). Internalizing symptoms in adolescence are modestly affected by symptoms of anxiety, depression, and neurodevelopmental disorders in childhood. *BMC Psychiatry*, 22(1), 233. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-022-03875-6
- Domitrovich, C. E., & Bierman, K. L. (2001). Parenting practices and child social adjustment: Multiple pathways of influence. *Merrill-Palmer Quarterly*, 47(2), 235–263. https://doi.org/10.1353/mpq.2001.0010
- Duhig, A. M., Renk, K., Epstein, M. K., & Phares, V. (2000). Interparental agreement on internalizing, externalizing, and total behavior problems: A meta-analysis. *Clinical Psychology: Science and Practice*, 7(4), 435–453. https://doi.org/10.1093/clipsy.7.4.435
- Dunn, E. C., Wiste, A., Radmanesh, F., Almli, L. M., Gogarten, S. M., Sofer, T., Faul, J. D., Kardia, S. L. R., Smith, J. A., Weir, D. R., Zhao, W., Soare, T. W., Mirza, S. S., Hek, K., Tiemeier, H. W., Goveas, J. S., Sarto, G. E., Snively, B. M., Cornelis, M., ... Smoller, J. W. (2016). Genome-Wide Association Study (GWAS) and Genome-Wide Environment Interaction Study (GWEIS) of depressive symptoms in African American and Hispanic/Latina women. *Depression and Anxiety*, *33*(4), 265–280. https://doi.org/10.1002/da.22484
- Dwyer, S. B., Nicholson, J. M., & Battistutta, D. (2006). Parent and teacher identification of children at risk of developing internalizing or externalizing mental health problems: A comparison of screening methods. *Prevention Science*, 7(4), 343– 357. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11121-006-0026-5
- Elgar, F. J., Mills, R. S. L., McGrath, P. J., Waschbusch, D. A., & Brownridge, D. A. (2007). Maternal and paternal depressive symptoms and child maladjustment: The mediating role of parental behavior. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 35(6), 943–955. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10802-007-9145-0
- Emmen, R. A. G., Malda, M., Mesman, J., van IJzendoorn, M. H., Prevoo, M. J. L., & Yeniad, N. (2013). Socioeconomic status and parenting in ethnic minority families: Testing a minority family stress model. *Journal of Family Psychology*, 27(6), 896–904. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0034693

- Fergusson, D. M., Boden, J. M., & Horwood, L. J. (2007). Recurrence of major depression in adolescence and early adulthood, and later mental health, educational and economic outcomes. *The British Journal of Psychiatry*, 191(4), 335–342. https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.bp.107.036079
- Ferro, M. A., Gorter, J. W., & Boyle, M. H. (2015). Trajectories of depressive symptoms in Canadian emerging adults. *American Journal of Public Health*, 105(11), 2322– 2327. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2015.302817
- Ford, S. H., & McCoy, T. P. (2022). Minding the gap: Adolescent and parent/caregiver reporter discrepancies on symptom presence, impact of covariates, and clinical implications. *Journal of Pediatric Health Care : Official Publication of National Association of Pediatric Nurse Associates & Practitioners*, 36(3), 225–230. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pedhc.2021.09.010
- Franck, K. L., & Buehler, C. (2007). A family process model of marital hostility, parental depressive affect, and early adolescent problem behavior: The roles of triangulation and parental warmth. *Journal of Family Psychology*, 21(4), 614– 625. https://doi.org/10.1037/0893-3200.21.4.614
- Fuller-Rowell, T. E., Curtis, D. S., Chae, D. H., & Ryff, C. D. (2018). Longitudinal health consequences of socioeconomic disadvantage: Examining perceived discrimination as a mediator. *Health Psychology*, 37(5), 491–500. https://doi.org/10.1037/hea0000616
- Gałecki, P., & Talarowska, M. (2018). Neurodevelopmental theory of depression. Progress in Neuro-Psychopharmacology and Biological Psychiatry, 80, 267–272. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pnpbp.2017.05.023
- Gao, J., Li, Y., Cai, Y., Chen, J., Shen, Y., Ni, S., Wei, Y., Qiu, Y., Zhu, X., Liu, Y., Lu, C., Chen, C., Niu, Q., Tang, C., Yang, Y., Wang, Q., Cui, W., Xia, J., Liu, T., ... Tao, M. (2012). Perceived parenting and risk for major depression in Chinese women. *Psychological Medicine*, *42*(5), 921–930. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291711001942
- Generaal, E., Timmermans, E. J., Dekkers, J. E. C., Smit, J. H., & Penninx, B. W. J. H. (2019). Not urbanization level but socioeconomic, physical and social neighbourhood characteristics are associated with presence and severity of depressive and anxiety disorders. *Psychological Medicine*, 49(1), 149–161. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291718000612
- Gibb, B. E., Beevers, C. G., & McGeary, J. E. (2013). Toward an integration of cognitive and genetic models of risk for depression. *Cognition & Emotion*, 27(2), 193–216. https://doi.org/10.1080/02699931.2012.712950

- Gibb, B. E., & Coles, M. E. (2005). Cognitive Vulnerability-Stress Models of Psychopathology: A developmental perspective. In *Development of psychopathology: A vulnerability-stress perspective*. Thousand Oaks, CA, US: Sage Publications, Inc. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781452231655.n5
- Glei, D. A., Goldman, N., & Weinstein, M. (2018). Perception has its own reality: Subjective versus objective measures of economic distress. *Population and Development Review*, 44(4), 695–722. https://doi.org/10.1111/padr.12183
- Goodman, R. (2001). Psychometric properties of the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire. Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry, 40(11), 1337–1345. https://doi.org/10.1097/00004583-200111000-00015
- Goodman, R., Ford, T., Richards, H., Gatward, R., & Meltzer, H. (2000). The Development and Well-Being Assessment: Description and initial validation of an integrated assessment of child and adolescent psychopathology. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 41(5), 645–655. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2000.tb02345.x
- Goodman, S. H. (2020). Intergenerational transmission of depression. Annual Review of Clinical Psychology, 16(1), 213–238. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-clinpsy-071519-113915
- Gorostiaga, A., Aliri, J., Balluerka, N., & Lameirinhas, J. (2019). Parenting styles and internalizing symptoms in adolescence: A systematic literature review. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 16(17), 3192. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph16173192
- Greenberg, P. E., Fournier, A.-A., Sisitsky, T., Pike, C. T., & Kessler, R. C. (2015). The economic burden of adults with major depressive disorder in the United States (2005 and 2010). *The Journal of Clinical Psychiatry*, 76(2), 155–162. https://doi.org/10.4088/JCP.14m09298
- Gutman, L. M., & Sameroff, A. J. (2004). Continuities in depression from adolescence to young adulthood: Contrasting ecological influences. *Development and Psychopathology*, 16(04). https://doi.org/10.1017/S095457940404009X
- Ha, T., van Roekel, E., Iida, M., Kornienko, O., Engels, R. C. M. E., & Kuntsche, E. (2019). Depressive symptoms amplify emotional reactivity to daily perceptions of peer rejection in adolescence. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 48(11), 2152– 2164. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-019-01146-4
- Hammen, C. (2018). Risk factors for depression: An autobiographical review. Annual Review of Clinical Psychology, 14(1), 1–28. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurevclinpsy-050817-084811

- Hankin, B. L., & Abramson, L. Y. (2001). Development of gender differences in depression: An elaborated Cognitive Vulnerability-Transactional Stress Theory. *Psychological Bulletin*, 6, 773–796.
- Hasin, D. S., Sarvet, A. L., Meyers, J. L., Saha, T. D., Ruan, W. J., Stohl, M., & Grant, B. F. (2018). Epidemiology of adult DSM-5 Major Depressive Disorder and its specifiers in the United States. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 75(4), 336–346. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2017.4602
- Helbich, M., Hagenauer, J., & Roberts, H. (2020). Relative importance of perceived physical and social neighborhood characteristics for depression: A machine learning approach. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, 55(5), 599– 610. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00127-019-01808-5
- Hoggard, L. S., Byrd, C. M., & Sellers, R. M. (2015). The lagged effects of racial discrimination on depressive symptomology and interactions with racial identity. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 62(2), 216–225. https://doi.org/10.1037/cou0000069
- Hong, S., & Ho, H.-Z. (2005). Direct and indirect longitudinal effects of parental involvement on student achievement: Second-order latent growth modeling across ethnic groups. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 97(1), 32–42. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0663.97.1.32
- Hope, E. C., Volpe, V. V., Briggs, A. S., & Benson, G. P. (2022). Anti-racism activism among Black adolescents and emerging adults: Understanding the roles of racism and anticipatory racism-related stress. *Child Development*, 93(3), 717–731. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdev.13744
- Huq, N., Stein, G. L., & Gonzalez, L. M. (2015). Acculturation conflict among Latino youth: Discrimination, ethnic identity, and depressive symptoms. *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology*, 22(3), 377. https://doi.org/10.1037/cdp0000070
- Irwin, M. R., & Opp, M. R. (2017). Sleep health: Reciprocal regulation of sleep and innate immunity. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 42(1), 129–155. https://doi.org/10.1038/npp.2016.148
- Isdahl-Troye, A., Villar, P., Domínguez-Álvarez, B., Romero, E., & Deater-Deckard, K. (2022). The development of co-occurrent anxiety and externalizing problems from early childhood: A latent transition analysis approach. *Research on Child* and Adolescent Psychopathology, 50(4), 505–519. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10802-021-00865-2

- James, S. L., Abate, D., Abate, K. H., Abay, S. M., Abbafati, C., Abbasi, N., Abbastabar, H., Abd-Allah, F., Abdela, J., Abdelalim, A., Abdollahpour, I., Abdulkader, R. S., Abebe, Z., Abera, S. F., Abil, O. Z., Abraha, H. N., Abu-Raddad, L. J., Abu-Rmeileh, N. M. E., Accrombessi, M. M. K., ... Murray, C. J. L. (2018). Global, regional, and national incidence, prevalence, and years lived with disability for 354 diseases and injuries for 195 countries and territories, 1990–2017: A systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. *The Lancet*, 392(10159), 1789–1858. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(18)32279-7
- Joormann, J., & Tanovic, E. (2015). Cognitive vulnerability to depression: Examining cognitive control and emotion regulation. *Current Opinion in Psychology*, 4, 86– 92. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.copsyc.2014.12.006
- Jun, L. H., Baharudin, R., & Jo-Pei, T. (2013). Perceived parental warmth and depression in early adolescents: Path analysis on the role of self-esteem as a mediator. *Pertanika Journal of Social Sciences & Humanities*, 21(1), 165–178.
- Jung, T., & Wickrama, K. A. S. (2008). An introduction to latent class growth analysis and growth mixture modeling: Latent trajectory classes. *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, 2(1), 302–317. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-9004.2007.00054.x
- Kauh, T. J., Read, J. G., & Scheitler, A. J. (2021). The critical role of racial/ethnic data disaggregation for health equity. *Population Research and Policy Review*, 40(1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11113-020-09631-6
- Khaleque, A. (2013). Perceived parental warmth, and children's psychological adjustment, and personality dispositions: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 22(2), 297–306. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10826-012-9579-z
- Kim, D. (2008). Blues from the neighborhood? Neighborhood characteristics and depression. *Epidemiologic Reviews*, 30(1), 101–117. https://doi.org/10.1093/epirev/mxn009
- Klaczynski, P. A., Fauth, J. M., & Swanger, A. (1998). Adolescent identity: Rational vs. experiential processing, formal operations, and critical thinking beliefs. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 27(2), 185–207. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1021663712950
- Kwong, A. S. F. (2019). Examining the longitudinal nature of depressive symptoms in the Avon Longitudinal Study of Parents and Children (ALSPAC). Wellcome Open Research, 4, 126. https://doi.org/10.12688/wellcomeopenres.15395.2
- Kwong, A. S. F., López-López, J. A., Hammerton, G., Manley, D., Timpson, N. J., Leckie, G., & Pearson, R. M. (2019). Genetic and environmental risk factors associated with trajectories of depression symptoms from adolescence to young adulthood. JAMA Network Open, 2(6), e196587. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.6587

- Landers-Potts, M. A., Wickrama, K. a. S., Simons, L. G., Cutrona, C., Gibbons, F. X., Simons, R. L., & Conger, R. (2015). An extension and moderational analysis of the Family Stress Model focusing on African American adolescents. *Family Relations*, 64(2), 233–248. https://doi.org/10.1111/fare.12117
- Lazarevic, V., Toledo, G., & Wiggins, J. L. (2020). Influence of maternal ethnic–racial identity on children's internalizing symptom trajectories. *Journal of Experimental Psychopathology*, 11(1), 2043808719898024. https://doi.org/10.1177/2043808719898024
- Leve, L. D., Neiderhiser, J. M., Ganiban, J. M., Natsuaki, M. N., Shaw, D. S., & Reiss, D. (2019). The Early Growth and Development Study: A dual-family adoption study from birth through adolescence. *Twin Research and Human Genetics*, 22(6), 716–727. https://doi.org/10.1017/thg.2019.66
- Leve, L. D., Neiderhiser, J. M., Shaw, D. S., Ganiban, J., Natsuaki, M. N., & Reiss, D. (2013). The Early Growth and Development Study: A prospective adoption study from birth through middle childhood. *Twin Research and Human Genetics*, 16(1), 412–423. https://doi.org/10.1017/thg.2012.126
- Liu, Q., He, H., Yang, J., Feng, X., Zhao, F., & Lyu, J. (2020). Changes in the global burden of depression from 1990 to 2017: Findings from the Global Burden of Disease Study. *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, *126*, 134–140. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychires.2019.08.002
- Lockwood, K. G., Marsland, A. L., Matthews, K. A., & Gianaros, P. J. (2018). Perceived discrimination and cardiovascular health disparities: A multisystem review and health neuroscience perspective. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 1428(1), 170–207. https://doi.org/10.1111/nyas.13939
- Loginova, S. V., & Slobodskaya, H. R. (2021). Interactions between child personality and parenting in relation to child well-being: Support for diathesis–stress and differential susceptibility patterns. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 12, 558224. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.558224
- Lorant, V., Deliège, D., Eaton, W., Robert, A., Philippot, P., & Ansseau, M. (2003). Socioeconomic inequalities in depression: A meta-analysis. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 157(2), 98–112. https://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kwf182
- Lorber, M. F., Xu, S., Slep, A. M. S., Bulling, L., & O'Leary, S. G. (2014). A new look at the psychometrics of the Parenting Scale through the lens of Item Response Theory. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, 43(4), 613–626. https://doi.org/10.1080/15374416.2014.900717
- MacDonald, K. (1992). Warmth as a developmental construct: An evolutionary analysis. *Child Development*, 63(4), 753–773. JSTOR. https://doi.org/10.2307/1131231

- Mahon, C., & Agius, M. (2019). The wider effects of paternal post natal depression: An overview. *Psychiatria Danubina*, *31*(Suppl. 3), 613–614.
- Mansolf, M., Blackwell, C. K., Cummings, P., Choi, S., & Cella, D. (2022). Linking the Child Behavior Checklist to the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire. *Psychological Assessment*, 34(3), 233–246. https://doi.org/10.1037/pas0001083
- Marceau, K., Laurent, H. K., Neiderhiser, J. M., Reiss, D., Shaw, D. S., Natsuaki, M. N., Fisher, P. A., & Leve, L. D. (2015). Combined influences of genes, prenatal environment, cortisol, and parenting on the development of children's internalizing versus externalizing problems. *Behavior Genetics*, 45(3), 268–282. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10519-014-9689-z
- Marmorstein, N. R., & Iacono, W. G. (2004). Major depression and conduct disorder in youth: Associations with parental psychopathology and parent–child conflict. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 45(2), 377–386. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2004.00228.x
- Marshal, M. P., Dermody, S. S., Cheong, J., Burton, C. M., Friedman, M. S., Aranda, F., & Hughes, T. L. (2013). Trajectories of depressive symptoms and suicidality among heterosexual and sexual minority youth. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 42(8), 1243–1256. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-013-9970-0
- Masarik, A. S., & Conger, R. D. (2017). Stress and child development: A review of the Family Stress Model. *Current Opinion in Psychology*, 13, 85–90. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.copsyc.2016.05.008
- Matthews, L. S., Wickrama, K. A. S., & Conger, R. D. (1996). Predicting marital instability from spouse and observer reports of marital interaction. *Journal of Marriage and Family*, 58(3), 641–655. https://doi.org/10.2307/353725
- McGuire, T. C., McCormick, K. C., Koch, M. K., & Mendle, J. (2019). Pubertal maturation and trajectories of depression during early adolescence. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 10. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.01362
- McKinney, C., Brown, K., & Malkin, M. L. (2018). Parenting style, discipline, and parental psychopathology: Gender dyadic interactions in emerging adults. *Journal* of Child and Family Studies, 27(1), 290–301. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10826-017-0865-7
- McLaughlin, K. A., Costello, E. J., Leblanc, W., Sampson, N. A., & Kessler, R. C. (2012). Socioeconomic status and adolescent mental disorders. *American Journal* of Public Health, 102(9), 1742–1750. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2011.300477
- McLoyd, V. C. (1998). Socioeconomic Disadvantage and Child Development. *American Psychologist*.

- Meier, S. M., Mattheisen, M., Mors, O., Mortensen, P. B., Laursen, T. M., & Penninx, B. W. (2016). Increased mortality among people with anxiety disorders: Total population study. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 209(3), 216–221. https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.bp.115.171975
- Melby, J., & Conger, R. (2001). The Iowa Family Interaction Rating Scales: Instrument summary. In *The Iowa Family Interaction Rating Scales: Instrument summary* (pp. 33–58).
- Monroe, S. M., & Simons, A. D. (1991). Diathesis-stress theories in the context of life stress research: Implications for the depressive disorders. *Psychological Bulletin*, *110*(3), 406–425. https://doi.org/10.1037//0033-2909.110.3.406
- Muris, P., Meesters, C., & Spinder, M. (2003). Relationships between child- and parentreported behavioural inhibition and symptoms of anxiety and depression in normal adolescents. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 34(5), 759–771. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0191-8869(02)00069-7
- Najman, J. M., Williams, G. M., Nikles, J., Spence, S., Bor, W., O'Callaghan, M., Le Brocque, R., Andersen, M. J., & Shuttlewood, G. J. (2001). Bias influencing maternal reports of child behaviour and emotional state. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, 36(4), 186–194. https://doi.org/10.1007/s001270170062
- Natsuaki, M. N., Shaw, D. S., Neiderhiser, J. M., Ganiban, J. M., Harold, G. T., Reiss, D., & Leve, L. D. (2014). Raised by depressed parents: Is it an environmental risk? *Clinical Child and Family Psychology Review*, 17(4), 357–367. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10567-014-0169-z
- Nauta, M. H., Scholing, A., Rapee, R. M., Abbott, M., Spence, S. H., & Waters, A. (2004). A parent-report measure of children's anxiety: Psychometric properties and comparison with child-report in a clinic and normal sample. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, 42(7), 813–839. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0005-7967(03)00200-6
- Negriff, S., & Susman, E. J. (2011). Pubertal timing, depression, and externalizing problems: A framework, review, and examination of gender differences. *Journal* of Research on Adolescence (Wiley-Blackwell), 21(3), 717–746. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1532-7795.2010.00708.x
- Normann, C., & Buttenschøn, H. N. (2019). Gene–environment interactions between HPA-axis genes and stressful life events in depression: A systematic review. *Acta Neuropsychiatrica*, *31*(4), 186–192. https://doi.org/10.1017/neu.2019.16
- Odom, E. C., & Vernon-Feagans, L. (2010). Buffers of racial discrimination: Links with depression among rural African American mothers. *Journal of Marriage and Family*, 72(2), 346–359. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1741-3737.2010.00704.x

- O'Donnell, K. J., & Meaney, M. J. (2020). Epigenetics, development, and psychopathology. *Annual Review of Clinical Psychology*, *16*(1), 327–350. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-clinpsy-050718-095530
- Padilla, A. M., & Perez, W. (2003). Acculturation, social identity, and social cognition: A new perspective. *Hispanic Journal of Behavioral Sciences*, 25(1), 35–55. https://doi.org/10.1177/0739986303251694
- Padilla-Walker, L. M., Nielson, M. G., & Day, R. D. (2016). The role of parental warmth and hostility on adolescents' prosocial behavior toward multiple targets. *Journal* of Family Psychology, 30(3), 331–340. https://doi.org/10.1037/fam0000157
- Papachristou, E., & Flouri, E. (2020). The codevelopment of internalizing symptoms, externalizing symptoms, and cognitive ability across childhood and adolescence. *Development and Psychopathology*, 32(4), 1375–1389. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579419001330
- Pasman, J. A., Smit, K., Vollebergh, W. A. M., Nolte, I. M., Hartman, C. A., Abdellaoui, A., Verweij, K. J. H., Maciejewski, D., & Vink, J. M. (2021). Interplay between genetic risk and the parent environment in adolescence and substance use in young adulthood: A TRAILS study. *Development and Psychopathology*, 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1017/S095457942100081X
- Patterson, G. R., & Fisher, P. A. (2002). Recent development in our understanding of parenting: Bidirectional effects, causal models, and the search for parsimony. In M. H. Bornstein (Ed.), *Handbook of parenting: Practical issues in parenting* (2nd ed., Vol. 5). Lawrence Erlbaum Associates Publishers.
- Pearlin, L. I., Menaghan, E. G., Lieberman, M. A., & Mullan, J. T. (1981). The Stress Process. Journal of Health and Social Behavior, 22(4), 337–356. https://doi.org/10.2307/2136676
- Pearson, R. M., Evans, J., Kounali, D., Lewis, G., Heron, J., Ramchandani, P. G., O'Connor, T. G., & Stein, A. (2013). Maternal depression during pregnancy and the postnatal period: Risks and possible mechanisms for offspring depression at age 18 years. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 70(12), 1312–1319. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2013.2163
- Pettersson, E., Anckarsäter, H., Gillberg, C., & Lichtenstein, P. (2013). Different neurodevelopmental symptoms have a common genetic etiology. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 54(12), 1356–1365. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpp.12113
- Pinderhughes, E. E., Dodge, K. A., Zelli, A., Bates, J. E., & Pettit, G. S. (2000). Discipline responses: Influences of parents' socioeconomic status, ethnicity, beliefs about parenting, stress, and cognitive–emotional processes. *Journal of Family Psychology : JFP : Journal of the Division of Family Psychology of the American Psychological Association (Division 43)*, 14(3), 380–400.

- Pool, L. R., Ning, H., Lloyd-Jones, D. M., & Allen, N. B. (2017). Trends in racial/ethnic disparities in cardiovascular health among US adults from 1999–2012. *Journal of the American Heart Association*, 6(9), e006027. https://doi.org/10.1161/JAHA.117.006027
- Prinzie, P., Onghena, P., & Hellinckx, W. (2007). Reexamining the Parenting Scale: Reliability, factor structure, and concurrent validity of a scale for assessing the discipline practices of mothers and fathers of elementary-school-aged children. *European Journal of Psychological Assessment*, 23(1), 24–31. https://doi.org/10.1027/1015-5759.23.1.24
- Racine, N., McArthur, B. A., Cooke, J. E., Eirich, R., Zhu, J., & Madigan, S. (2021). Global prevalence of depressive and anxiety symptoms in children and adolescents during COVID-19: A meta-analysis. *JAMA Pediatrics*, 175(11), 1142. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2021.2482
- Radloff, L. S. (1977). The CES-D Scale: A self-report depression scale for research in the general population. *Applied Psychological Measurement*, 1(3), 385–401. https://doi.org/10.1177/014662167700100306
- Reiss, D., Ganiban, J. M., Leve, L. D., Neiderhiser, J. M., Shaw, D. S., & Natsuaki, M. N. (2022). Parenting in the context of the child: Genetic and social processes. *Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development*, 87(1–3), 7–188. https://doi.org/10.1111/mono.12460
- Reiss, F., Meyrose, A.-K., Otto, C., Lampert, T., Klasen, F., & Ravens-Sieberer, U. (2019). Socioeconomic status, stressful life situations and mental health problems in children and adolescents: Results of the German BELLA cohort-study. *PLOS ONE*, *14*(3), e0213700. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0213700
- Rhoades, K. A., & O'Leary, S. G. (2007). Factor structure and validity of the Parenting Scale. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, 36(2), 137–146. https://doi.org/10.1080/15374410701274157
- Richardson, R., Westley, T., Gariépy, G., Austin, N., Nandi, A., & Gariépy, G. (2015). Neighborhood socioeconomic conditions and depression: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Social Psychiatry & Psychiatric Epidemiology*, 50(11), 1641– 1656. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00127-015-1092-4
- Rinaldi, C. M., & Howe, N. (2012). Mothers' and fathers' parenting styles and associations with toddlers' externalizing, internalizing, and adaptive behaviors. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 27(2), 266–273. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecresq.2011.08.001
- Santens, E., Claes, L., Dierckx, E., & Dom, G. (2020). Effortful control a transdiagnostic dimension underlying internalizing and externalizing psychopathology. *Neuropsychobiology*, 79(4), 255–269. https://doi.org/10.1159/000506134

- Sayer, A. G., & Cumsille, P. E. (2001). Second-order latent growth models. In New methods for the analysis of change (pp. 179–200). American Psychological Association. https://doi.org/10.1037/10409-006
- Schaefer, E. S. (1959). A circumplex model for maternal behavior. *The Journal of Abnormal and Social Psychology*, 59(2), 226–235. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0041114
- Schwabe, I., Milaneschi, Y., Gerring, Z., Sullivan, P. F., Schulte, E., Suppli, N. P., Thorp, J. G., Derks, E. M., & Middeldorp, C. M. (2019). Unraveling the genetic architecture of major depressive disorder: Merits and pitfalls of the approaches used in genome-wide association studies. *Psychological Medicine*, 49(16), 2646– 2656. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291719002502
- Schwartz, O. S., Simmons, J. G., Whittle, S., Byrne, M. L., Yap, M. B. H., Sheeber, L. B., & Allen, N. B. (2017). Affective parenting behaviors, adolescent depression, and brain development: A review of findings from the Orygen Adolescent Development Study. *Child Development Perspectives*, 11(2), 90–96. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdep.12215
- Scorza, P., Duarte, C. S., Hipwell, A. E., Posner, J., Ortin, A., Canino, G., Monk, C., & Outcomes, P. C. for E. influences on C. H. (2019). Research review: Intergenerational transmission of disadvantage: epigenetics and parents' childhoods as the first exposure. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 60(2), 119–132. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpp.12877
- Sewell, A. A. (2016). The racism-race reification process: A mesolevel political economic framework for understanding racial health disparities. *Sociology of Race and Ethnicity*, 2(4), 402–432. https://doi.org/10.1177/2332649215626936
- Shakiba, N., Gao, M. (Miranda), Conradt, E., Terrell, S., & Lester, B. M. (2022). Parent– child relationship quality and adolescent health: Testing the differential susceptibility and diathesis-stress hypotheses in African American youths. *Child Development*, 93(1), 269–287. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdev.13667
- Shapero, B. G., McClung, G., Bangasser, D. A., Abramson, L. Y., & Alloy, L. B. (2017). Interaction of biological stress recovery and cognitive vulnerability for depression in adolescence. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 46(1), 91–103. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-016-0451-0
- Shaw, S. K., & Dallos, R. (2005). Attachment and adolescent depression: The impact of early attachment experiences. *Attachment & Human Development*, 7(4), 409–424. https://doi.org/10.1080/14616730500365902
- Sterba, S. K., Prinstein, M. J., & Cox, M. J. (2007). Trajectories of internalizing problems across childhood: Heterogeneity, external validity, and gender differences. *Development and Psychopathology*, 19(02). https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579407070174

- Stevenson, H. C., McNeil, J. D., Herrero-Taylor, T., & Davis, G. Y. (2005). Influence of perceived neighborhood diversity and racism experience on the racial socialization of Black youth. *Journal of Black Psychology*, *31*(3), 273–290. https://doi.org/10.1177/0095798405278453
- Stormshak, E. A., Matulis, J. M., Nash, W., & Cheng, Y. (2021). The Family Check-Up Online: A telehealth model for delivery of parenting skills to high-risk families with opioid use histories. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 12, 695967. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.695967
- Swearer, S. M., & Hymel, S. (2015). Understanding the psychology of bullying: Moving toward a social-ecological diathesis–stress model. *American Psychologist*, 70(4), 344–353. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0038929
- Taraban, L., Shaw, D. S., Leve, L. D., Natsuaki, M. N., Ganiban, J. M., Reiss, D., & Neiderhiser, J. M. (2019). Parental depression, overreactive parenting, and early childhood externalizing problems: Moderation by social support. *Child Development*, 90(4), e468–e485. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdev.13027
- Torres, E. R. (2012). Psychometric properties of the Center for Epidemiologic Studies Depression Scale in African-American and Black Caribbean adults. *Issues in Mental Health Nursing*, 33(10), 687–696. https://doi.org/10.3109/01612840.2012.697534
- Tucker, D. M., Poulsen, C., & Luu, P. (2015). Critical periods for the neurodevelopmental processes of externalizing and internalizing. *Development* and Psychopathology, 27(2), 321–346. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579415000024
- Ullsperger, J. M., & Nikolas, M. A. (2017). A meta-analytic review of the association between pubertal timing and psychopathology in adolescence: Are there sex differences in risk? *Psychological Bulletin*, 143(9), 903–938. https://doi.org/10.1037/bul0000106
- United States Preventive Services Taskforce. (2022, September 20). Draft Recommendation: Screening for Depression and Suicide Risk in Adults. https://www.uspreventiveservicestaskforce.org/uspstf/draftrecommendation/screening-depression-suicide-risk-adults
- Ursache, A., Merz, E. C., Melvin, S., Meyer, J., & Noble, K. G. (2017). Socioeconomic status, hair cortisol and internalizing symptoms in parents and children. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 78, 142–150. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2017.01.020

- Vaid, E., & Lansing, A. H. (2020). Discrimination, prejudice, and oppression and the development of psychopathology. In L. T. Benuto, M. P. Duckworth, A. Masuda, & W. O'Donohue (Eds.), *Prejudice, Stigma, Privilege, and Oppression: A Behavioral Health Handbook* (pp. 235–248). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-35517-3\_14
- Van Voorhees, B. W., Paunesku, D., Fogel, J., & Bell, C. C. (2009). Differences in vulnerability factors for depressive episodes in African American and European American adolescents. *Journal of the National Medical Association*, 101(12), 1255–1267. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0027-9684(15)31137-8
- Velez, G., & Spencer, M. B. (2018). Phenomenology and intersectionality: Using PVEST as a frame for adolescent identity formation amid intersecting ecological systems of inequality. *New Directions for Child & Adolescent Development*, 2018(161), 75–90. https://doi.org/10.1002/cad.20247
- Vernon-Feagans, L., Cox, M., Willoughby, M., Burchinal, M., Garrett-Peters, P., Mills-Koonce, R., Garrett-Peiers, P., Conger, R. D., & Bauer, P. J. (2013). The Family Life Project: An epidemiological and developmental study of young children living in poor rural communities. *Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development*, 78(5), i–150.
- Vernon-Feagans, L., Pancsofar, N., Willoughby, M., Odom, E., Quade, A., & Cox, M. (2008). Predictors of maternal language to infants during a picture book task in the home: Family SES, child characteristics and the parenting environment. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, 29(3), 213–226. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appdev.2008.02.007
- Vos, T., Flaxman, A. D., Naghavi, M., Lozano, R., Michaud, C., Ezzati, M., Shibuya, K., Salomon, J. A., Abdalla, S., Aboyans, V., Abraham, J., Ackerman, I., Aggarwal, R., Ahn, S. Y., Ali, M. K., AlMazroa, M. A., Alvarado, M., Anderson, H. R., Anderson, L. M., ... Murray, C. J. (2012). Years lived with disability (YLDs) for 1160 sequelae of 289 diseases and injuries 1990–2010: A systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. *The Lancet*, 380(9859), 2163–2196. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(12)61729-2
- Wagner, S., Müller, C., Helmreich, I., Huss, M., & Tadić, A. (2015). A meta-analysis of cognitive functions in children and adolescents with major depressive disorder. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 24(1), 5–19. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00787-014-0559-2
- Watson, D., Forbes, M. K., Levin-Aspenson, H. F., Ruggero, C. J., Kotelnikova, Y., Khoo, S., Bagby, R. M., Sunderland, M., Patalay, P., & Kotov, R. (2022). The development of preliminary HiTOP internalizing spectrum scales. *Assessment*, 29(1), 17–33. https://doi.org/10.1177/10731911211003976

- Weeks, M., Cairney, J., Wild, T. C., Ploubidis, G. B., Naicker, K., & Colman, I. (2014). Early-life predictors of internalizing symptom trajectories in children. *Depression* & Anxiety, 31(7), 608–616.
- West, K. B., Roche, K. M., White, R. M. B., & Suveg, C. (2021). Predictors of latent class trajectories of internalizing symptoms in Latinx adolescents. *Research on Child and Adolescent Psychopathology*, 49(12), 1593–1605. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10802-021-00854-5
- Wiggins, J. L., Mitchell, C., Hyde, L. W., & Monk, C. S. (2015). Identifying early pathways of risk and resilience: The codevelopment of internalizing and externalizing symptoms and the role of harsh parenting. *Development and Psychopathology*, 27(4pt1), 1295–1312. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579414001412
- Williams, D. R. (2018). Stress and the mental health of populations of color: Advancing our understanding of race-related stressors. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 59(4), 466–485. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022146518814251
- Willner, C. J., Gatzke-Kopp, L. M., & Bray, B. C. (2016). The dynamics of internalizing and externalizing comorbidity across the early school years. *Development and Psychopathology*, 28(4pt1), 1033–1052. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579416000687
- World Health Organization. (2021, September 13). *Depression*. https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/depression
- Yildiz, M., Demirhan, E., & Gurbuz, S. (2019). Contextual socioeconomic disadvantage and adolescent suicide attempts: A multilevel investigation. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, *48*(4), 802–814. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-018-0961-z
- Yoshikawa, H., Aber, J. L., & Beardslee, W. R. (2012). The effects of poverty on the mental, emotional, and behavioral health of children and youth: Implications for prevention. *American Psychologist*, 67(4), 272–284. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0028015
- Zavala, V. A., Bracci, P. M., Carethers, J. M., Carvajal-Carmona, L., Coggins, N. B., Cruz-Correa, M. R., Davis, M., de Smith, A. J., Dutil, J., Figueiredo, J. C., Fox, R., Graves, K. D., Gomez, S. L., Llera, A., Neuhausen, S. L., Newman, L., Nguyen, T., Palmer, J. R., Palmer, N. R., ... Fejerman, L. (2021). Cancer health disparities in racial/ethnic minorities in the United States. *British Journal of Cancer*, 124(2), Article 2. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41416-020-01038-6
- Zhai, L., Zhang, H., & Zhang, D. (2015). Sleep duration and depression among adults: A meta-analysis of prospective studies. *Depression and Anxiety*, 32(9), 664–670. https://doi.org/10.1002/da.22386

Zhu, X., Haegele, J. A., & Healy, S. (2019). Movement and mental health: Behavioral correlates of anxiety and depression among children of 6–17 years old in the U.S. *Mental Health and Physical Activity*, 16, 60–65. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mhpa.2019.04.002